FINAL REPORT NO. 443

# Homelessness as a public health emergency: learnings from crisis



# Authored by

Chris Hartley, University of New South Wales
Catherine Robinson, University of Tasmania
Emma Barnes, University of New South Wales
Deb Batterham, Swinburne University/Launch Housing
Chris Mason, Swinburne University
kylie valentine, University of New South Wales

Publication Date June 2025 DOI 10.18408/ahuri7131701



# Title

Homelessness as a public health emergency: learnings from crisis

# Authors

Chris Hartley, University of New South Wales Catherine Robinson, University of Tasmania Emma Barnes, University of New South Wales Deb Batterham, Swinburne University/Launch Housing Chris Mason, Swinburne University kylie valentine, University of New South Wales

# ISBN

978-1-923325-12-8

# Key words

Homelessness; COVID-19; public health, housing assistance and social policy; crisis response; housing system.

# Series

AHURI Final Report

# Number

443

### ISSN

1834-7223

# Publisher

Australian Housing and Urban Research Institute Limited Melbourne, Australia

# DOI

110.18408/ahuri7131701

### Format

PDF, online only

# URL

https://www.ahuri.edu.au/research/final-reports/443

### **Recommended citation**

Hartley, C., Robinson, C., Barnes, E., Batterham, D., Mason, C. and valentine, k. (2025) *Homelessness as a public health emergency: learnings from crisis*, AHURI Final Report No. 443, Australian Housing and Urban Research Institute Limited, Melbourne, https://www.ahuri.edu.au/research/ final-reports/443, doi: 10.18408/ahuri7131701.

# AHURI

AHURI is a national independent research network with an expert not-for-profit research management company, AHURI Limited, at its centre.

AHURI's mission is to deliver high quality research that influences policy development and practice change to improve the housing and urban environments of all Australians.

Using high quality, independent evidence and through active, managed engagement, AHURI works to inform the policies and practices of governments and the housing and urban development industries and stimulate debate in the broader Australian community.

AHURI undertakes evidence-based policy development on a range of priority policy topics that are of interest to our audience groups, including housing and labour markets, urban growth and renewal, planning and infrastructure development, housing supply and affordability, homelessness, economic productivity, and social cohesion and wellbeing.

# Acknowledgements

This material was produced with funding from the Australian Government and state and territory governments. AHURI Limited gratefully acknowledges the financial and other support it has received from these governments, without which this work would not have been possible.

AHURI Limited also gratefully acknowledges the contributions, both financial and in-kind, of its university research partners who have helped make the completion of this material possible.

# Disclaimer

The opinions in this report reflect the views of the authors and do not necessarily reflect those of AHURI Limited, its Board, its funding organisations or Inquiry Panel members. No responsibility is accepted by AHURI Limited, its Board or funders for the accuracy or omission of any statement, opinion, advice or information in this publication.

# AHURI journal

AHURI Final Report journal series is a refereed series presenting the results of original research to a diverse readership of policy-makers, researchers and practitioners.

### Peer review statement

An objective assessment of reports published in the AHURI journal series by carefully selected experts in the field ensures that material published is of the highest quality. The AHURI journal series employs a double-blind peer review of the full report, where anonymity is strictly observed between authors and referees.

# Copyright

O Australian Housing and Urban Research Institute Limited 2025

This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial 4.0 International License, see <u>https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc/4.0/</u>.



# Contents

List	of tables	iii
List	of figures	iii
Acro	nyms and abbreviations used in this report	iv
Glos	sary	iv
Exec	cutive summary	1
<b>1.</b> In	troduction: Public health and homelessness	6
1.1	Why this research was conducted	6
1.2	Research scope	7
1.2.1	Report focus and limitations	7
1.2.2	Key concepts	8
1.3	Policy context	9
1.3.1	COVID-19 public health responses in focus states	9
1.3.2	COVID-19 and homelessness policy responses	9
1.4	Research methods	11
1.4.1	Literature review	
1.4.2	Stakeholder interviews	11
2. Th	ne health needs of people experiencing homelessness	13
2.1	Barriers to health services for people experiencing homelessness	15
2.2	Barriers to accessing health services during COVID-19	16
2.3	Improving the accessibility of health services for people experiencing homelessness	16
2.4	Collaboration between health and homelessness services	17
2.5	Conclusion	19
3. Ne	ew South Wales case study	20
3.1	Introduction: pre-COVID-19 collaboration	20
3.2	Emergence of COVID-19	21
3.2.1	New South Wales COVID-19 policy response	21
3.2.2	Early public health initiatives and collaboration with SHS	22
3.2.3	Later collaboration: vaccination	23
3.2.4	Regional collaboration	25
3.3	Barriers and enablers in the delivery of public health response	26
3.3.1	Barriers	26
3.3.2	2 Enablers	26
3.4	What was learned through increased interaction	28
3.5	Policy implications	29

<b>4.</b> Vie	ctorian case study	31
4.1	Introduction: the pre-COVID context in Victoria	31
4.2	Emergence of COVID-19	33
4.2.1	The Victorian COVID context	33
4.2.2	Early collaboration between health and SHS sector	33
4.2.3	Later collaboration	36
4.3	Barriers and enablers in the delivery of public health response	37
4.3.1	Barriers	37
4.3.2	Enablers	38
4.4	What was learned through increased interaction	40
4.5	Policy implications	41
	ismanian case study	42
5.1	Introduction: Unaccompanied homeless children	42
5.2	Emergence of COVID-19 and unaccompanied homeless children	43
5.3	Barriers and enablers in the delivery of public health response	45
5.3.1	Barriers	45
5.3.2	Enablers	48
5.4	What was learned through increased interaction	49
5.5	Policy implications	51
6. Po	olicy development options	53
6.1	Barriers, enablers and lessons learned	53
6.2	Lessons from increased collaboration	54
6.3	Guiding principles to strengthen collaboration	55
6.4	Final remarks	57
Refe	rences	58
Арре	endix 1: Interview guide: Peak agencies and homelessness services	66
	endix 2: Interview guide: Health, government agencies overseeing public health	68
Арре	endix 3: Focus group interview guide: Specialist homelessness services	70

# List of tables

Table 1: Summary of participants	12

# List of figures

Figure 1: Sydney Rough Sleeping COVID-19 Taskforce structure	22
	•••••

# Acronyms and abbreviations used in this report

ABS	Australian Bureau of Statistics
AHURI	Australian Housing and Urban Research Institute Limited
AIHW	Australian Institute of Health and Welfare
BHHP	Better Health and Housing Program
BSL	Brotherhood of St Laurence
CIRF	COVID Isolation and Recovery Facility
DCJ	Department of Communities and Justice
DFFH	Department of Families, Fairness and Housing
DHHS	Department of Health and Human Services
ED	Emergency department
H2H	Homeless to Home
HART	Homelessness Assertive Outreach Response Team
HEART	Homelessness Emergency Accommodation Response Teams
HEFs	Housing Establishment Funds
HER	Hotel Emergency Response
HOST	Homelessness Outreach Support Team
HRAR	The High-Risk Accommodation Response
LASN	Local area service networks
MS2H	Melbourne Street to Home program
MHHOST	Mental Health and Homelessness Outreach Support Team
NGO	Non-government organisation
PCR testing	Polymerase chain reaction testing
PPE	Personal protective equipment
SESLHD	South-Eastern Sydney Local Health District
SHS	Specialist Homelessness Services
SLHD	Sydney Local Health District
SVHM	St Vincent's Hospital Melbourne
Taskforce	Sydney Rough Sleeping COVID-19 Taskforce
WHO	World Health Organization

# Glossary

A list of definitions for terms commonly used by AHURI is available on the AHURI website ahuri.edu.au/glossary.

# Executive summary

# **Key points**

- The COVID-19 emergency period led to new interventions and further collaboration between health and homelessness sectors.
- This project aimed to capture lessons learned from this increased engagement, focussing on New South Wales, Victoria and Tasmania.
- The research revealed key differences and similarities in the barriers and enablers experienced in delivering health services during the COVID-19 emergency period across the three case-study states.
- Guiding principles to shape the future delivery of health services to people experiencing homelessness were also identified.
- These principles included the need to recognise homelessness as a permanent population health emergency; enhanced targeted responses to homelessness; and the importance of cross-agency and cross-sector collaboration between health and homelessness agencies and services.

# **Key findings**

# Enablers, barriers, and lessons learned

Across the case studies, several key enablers, barriers and lessons emerged that offer valuable insights for both the homelessness and health sectors.

# The importance of pre-existing relationships

In Victoria and New South Wales, the responses of health agencies to people experiencing homelessness during the COVID-19 pandemic were widely regarded as effective. Interview participants from the community service sector, health sector, and relevant government agencies attributed this success to strong, preexisting partnerships. These well-established relationships between government entities, health services, and homelessness stakeholders enabled rapid coordination, trust-based collaboration, and the swift implementation of tailored responses. Participants consistently highlighted these partnerships as a key enabler of the effective response.

To support future crisis preparedness, it is recommended that such collaborative relationships be actively cultivated and sustained across all regions, providing a solid foundation for coordinated action in public health emergencies.

# The importance of engaged outreach-based health services

In inner-city Sydney, Melbourne and across Tasmania, the delivery of health services during the COVID-19 pandemic was enabled by health agencies that were already active in outreach work before the crisis. The established outreach framework allowed these services to quickly adapt to the heightened demand and logistical challenges brought on by the pandemic, ensuring that health interventions were delivered efficiently and effectively to those in need.

A key lesson learned is the critical value of having an engaged and flexible outreach-based health service infrastructure in place before a crisis hits, as it allows for rapid and effective responses in times of emergency.

# Government agencies creating an authorising environment

In Victoria and New South Wales, interview participants from the community service sector, health sector, and government agencies overseeing public health services identified the pivotal role of government in enabling effective health responses. Government agencies created an authorising policy environment that was characterised by flexibility and strong support from senior officials. This environment empowered stakeholders to work collaboratively and operate beyond their usual boundaries, allowing for more responsive and innovative approaches during the crisis period of the pandemic.

# Importance of collaboration and shared ways of working

Interview participants from the community service sector, health sector, and government agencies in Victoria and New South Wales identified strong communication and coordination between government agencies, health services, and the specialist homelessness services (SHS) sector as key to the successful delivery of health services during the pandemic. This effective collaboration enabled emerging issues to be identified and addressed promptly and efficiently. Participants emphasised that these communication pathways were critical to the responsiveness of the overall system.

To strengthen future crisis responses, it is recommended that such collaborative practices be formalised and replicated in other jurisdictions, with sustained support for inter-agency communication and coordination.

# The need for effective resourcing to sustain collaborations

A common barrier across all three case-study sites was the lack of adequate resources. Interview participants consistently reported that insufficient funding, personnel and logistical support hindered their ability to fully meet the demands of the crisis.

### Uneven responses for different groups of people

A significant barrier across all three case studies was the uneven delivery of health services to people experiencing homelessness, with notable gaps in coverage for populations outside metropolitan areas and for cohorts other than rough sleepers.

# **Case studies**

# **New South Wales**

The New South Wales case study concentrated on the delivery of health services in the COVID-19 emergency period to people who were rough sleeping in inner-city Sydney.

The delivery of health services during this period was significantly shaped by pre-existing outreach strategies for supporting people experiencing homelessness.

With the emergence of COVID-19, key services and agencies formed the Sydney Rough Sleeping COVID-19 Taskforce (the Taskforce) to coordinate efforts to house and support people experiencing homelessness.

Interview participants identified several enablers in the successful delivery of health services. These included the strong pre-existing relationships and the role of proactive and engaged health services. The New South Wales case study also reveals several policy implications, including the potential to expand and support the establishment of proactive and outreach-focussed health services.

# Victoria

The Victorian case study concentrated on the delivery of health services in the COVID-19 emergency period to people experiencing homelessness, including those sleeping rough, in Melbourne.

Existing human-services infrastructure and relationships shaped health service delivery during COVID-19. Partnerships between the SHS sector and health services enabled programs to support people experiencing homelessness, such as the COVID Isolation and Recovery Facilities (CIRFs).

Interview participants also identified the authorising environment of government agencies as a key enabler in the successful delivery of health services. However, several barriers were identified, including misunderstandings stemming from different working cultures and terminology between SHS and health services.

# Tasmania

The Tasmanian case study explored how public health measures were navigated in youth and homelessness services working with unaccompanied homeless children during the COVID-19 emergency period. The case study aimed to contribute to work in Tasmania being undertaken to improve policy and practice responses to unaccompanied child homelessness, in particular for those aged under 16 who experience homelessness alone.

Unaccompanied children faced significant challenges with public health measures because of their lack of stable housing and guardianship. Interview participants identified several enablers in the delivery of health services to unaccompanied children in Tasmania, including the key roles played by community sector peaks and specialist mobile health outreach services. However, they also identified several barriers, such as a perceived lack of understanding within Public Health regarding homelessness, and the lack of COVID-19 responses relevant for unaccompanied children.

# **Policy development options**

Several guiding principles are suggested to enhance collaboration between health services and the SHS sector.

# Recognition of homelessness as a permanent population health emergency

Our research highlighted the critical and ongoing need to recognise homelessness as a permanent population health emergency. People experiencing homelessness are disproportionately burdened with severe physical and mental health challenges, resulting in nearly double the risk of mortality and significantly reduced life expectancy compared to housed individuals.

Health agencies and services must take on a proactive and sustained role in addressing homelessness as an urgent public health crisis—and not just as a social issue. This involves implementing policies and practices that prioritise the prevention of homelessness, ensuring that vulnerable populations receive the support they need before they fall into homelessness.

# Enhancing targeted responses to homelessness during and after emergencies

During the COVID-19 emergency period, targeted, cohort-focussed initiatives significantly improved the delivery of health services to people experiencing homelessness. For instance, mobile health outreach services in all three case-study states—Victoria, New South Wales and Tasmania—played a pivotal role in complementing the efforts of Public Health agencies.

To build on the success of these targeted initiatives, it is essential that such approaches continue beyond the crisis. Ensuring that people experiencing homelessness maintain access to health services in environments that are familiar and trusted is crucial for sustained health improvement.

Mobile and outreach-based services should not be viewed as temporary measures—but as integral components of a comprehensive strategy to address homelessness-related health needs.

# The importance of cross-agency and cross-sector collaboration between health and homelessness agencies and services

For health services to be effectively delivered to people experiencing homelessness, robust coordination between health services and homelessness services is essential. To achieve this, several components are necessary.

The involvement of health bodies like New South Wales local health districts is essential to integrate the SHS sector with local health services, as it fosters coordination.

A well-resourced, centrally authorised framework for inter-agency communication is also needed. Such a framework could bring together health, housing, homelessness agencies and non-government organisations (NGOs) to enhance collaboration and information-sharing.

Finally, formal partnerships between health and homelessness services should clearly define roles to strengthen intersectoral relationships.

# The study

On 30 January 2020, the World Health Organization (WHO) declared a global public health emergency in response to COVID-19. Recognising the heightened vulnerability of people experiencing homelessness, Australia implemented measures to protect these communities. These included:

- temporarily housing individuals in motels (Leishman, Aminpour et al. 2022; Parsell, Clarke et al. 2020)
- coordinating with the SHS sector to fund deep-cleaning, adjust capacities, and ensure physical distancing (Flatau and Hartley 2020).

Once vaccines became available, these efforts shifted to prioritising vaccine access for people experiencing homelessness (Currie, Stafford et al. 2022; Hollingdrake, Grech et al. 2024; McCosker, El-Heneidy et al. 2022). The rapid evolution of COVID-19 responses in the homelessness sector led to the emergence of novel interventions and collaborations, marked by heightened engagement between the health and housing and homelessness sectors.

This project aims to capture the lessons learned from this unique period of increased interaction between health and homelessness services and to explore opportunities for expanding or enhancing this engagement.

In this context, this study asks three research questions:

- 1. What were the barriers and enablers in the delivery of health responses to people experiencing homelessness during the COVID-19 emergency period?
- 2. What have Australian health and homelessness sectors learned about responses to homelessness from their increased collaboration during the COVID-19 emergency period?
- 3. What are the guiding principles to strengthen ongoing collaboration between public health agencies and specialist homelessness services?

The report focuses on examining initiatives and responses over the course of the COVID-19 emergency period within three key states: New South Wales, Victoria and Tasmania:

- In New South Wales, the study predominantly concentrates on the health responses targeting rough sleepers in inner-city Sydney—a focal point for numerous interventions due to the high visibility and significant number of rough sleepers.
- The second case study focuses on Victoria, examining the state's overall strategy and specific initiatives designed to support homeless populations, particularly in Melbourne.
- Finally, the report explores public health responses in Tasmania, with a focus on unaccompanied homeless children and the services working with them.

By concentrating on these three states, the report aims to provide a detailed analysis of health responses to homelessness, illustrative of both the challenges and successes in collaboration that emerged in response to the pandemic.

This research project consisted of a literature review and stakeholder interviews conducted with representatives from the community service sector, the health sector, and government agencies overseeing public health services in New South Wales, Victorian and Tasmania. The literature review encompasses academic and grey literature on public health responses to people experiencing homelessness.

Qualitative interviews were with key stakeholders from New South Wales, Victoria and Tasmania who were engaged in designing and implementing public health strategies to support people experiencing homelessness during the COVID-19 emergency. These interviews also included frontline service providers involved in delivering health services.

# 1. Introduction: Public health and homelessness

- This research was conducted to understand the public health responses to homelessness during the COVID-19 emergency in Australia. It aimed to identify barriers, enablers and lessons learned from increased collaboration between public health and homelessness sectors.
- The report focussed on collaborations in New South Wales, Victoria and Tasmania, examining initiatives primarily in inner-city Sydney (New South Wales), Melbourne (Victoria), and across Tasmania.
- The research employed a literature review and stakeholder interviews. The literature review identified barriers and enablers in public health responses, while interviews involved stakeholders from public health agencies, homelessness services and health services.

# **1.1** Why this research was conducted

For a short time during 2020, concerns about the Australian housing crisis, and most other public concerns, were disrupted by the arrival of COVID-19, the eventual declaration of a public health emergency, and subsequent population-level health controls never seen before in Australia (Hartley, Barnes et al. 2021; Parsell, Clarke et al. 2020). This project seeks to capture what was learned through this unique period of increased engagement between health agencies and homelessness services, and to what extent this engagement could be expanded or improved.

In recognition that people experiencing homelessness were especially vulnerable to COVID-19, they were the specific focus of public health measures, most predominantly emergency accommodation programs (Leishman, Aminpour et al. 2022). These measures were in response to the risks of people experiencing homelessness becoming unwell from COVID, but also the risks of homeless people not complying—or not being able to comply—with social distancing and sanitising measures and so becoming high-volume vectors of transmission (Parsell, Clarke et al. 2020).

Public health agencies and services also collaborated with other types of services to provide tools and techniques to help the management of homelessness services for adults and young people. These included:

- funding for deep-cleaning programs
- advising on capacity reductions and closures
- reducing the number of people in congregate services to ensure physical distancing requirements (Flatau and Hartley 2020).

Once a vaccine for COVID-19 was made available in Australia, states and territories implemented targeted campaigns to ensure people experiencing homelessness were priority groups during the COVID-19 vaccine rollout (Currie, Stafford et al. 2023; Hollingdrake, Grech et al. 2024; McCosker, El-Heneidy et al. 2022). Through the rapid evolution of COVID-19 responses for the homeless sector, novel interventions and collaborations arose through increased engagement between the health and housing and homelessness sectors.

In this context, this study asks:

- 1. What were the barriers and enablers in the delivery of health responses to people experiencing homelessness during the COVID-19 emergency period?
- 2. What have Australian health and homelessness sectors learned about responses to homelessness from their increased collaboration during the COVID-19 emergency period?
- 3. What are the guiding principles to strengthen ongoing collaboration between public health agencies and specialist homelessness services?

For the purposes of this research, the COVID-19 emergency period is defined as the time frame from the WHO's declaration of COVID-19 as a public health emergency of international concern in January 2020 to the conclusion of Australia's emergency lockdowns in October 2021. This period marks a crucial phase in the response to COVID-19 within the SHS sector, and a time of heightened collaboration between public health agencies and services.

# 1.2 Research scope

# 1.2.1 Report focus and limitations

The focus of the study is on the collaborations between health and homelessness services and government agencies that developed during the COVID-19 emergency period, how these collaborations were created, and if they can be sustained. This report does not provide an exhaustive overview of all health responses directed toward people experiencing homelessness across Australia. Nor does it attempt to document a historical record of individual interventions.

Specifically, the report narrows its focus to examine initiatives and responses within three key states: New South Wales, Victoria and Tasmania. By concentrating on these states, the report aims to analyse health responses to people experiencing homelessness through case studies of collaborative efforts that emerged in response to the pandemic.

# **New South Wales**

In New South Wales, the study predominantly concentrates on the public health responses targeting rough sleepers in inner-city Sydney. This area was a focal point for numerous interventions because of its high visibility and the significant number of rough sleepers it hosts. Additionally, the New South Wales section integrates insights from interviews conducted with the SHS sector in regional areas.

# Victoria

The second case study focuses on Victoria, examining the state's overall strategy and specific initiatives designed to support homeless populations. The report focuses predominantly on the state's capital, Melbourne, which was the focus of public health and homelessness initiatives. Key programs, their implementations and outcomes are highlighted to showcase Victoria's approach to addressing homelessness from a public health perspective.

# Tasmania

Finally, the report explores public health responses in Tasmania and the unique statewide challenges these posed for unaccompanied homeless children and the youth and homelessness services working with them.

By concentrating on these three states, the report aims to present an in-depth exploration of varied approaches within Australia, thereby offering valuable insights into the effectiveness of different public health strategies targeting homelessness.

# Limitations

A significant challenge faced during this research was the difficulty in recruiting key contacts within government and public health sectors, including additional costly research governance processes specifically required for the participation of Health Department staff. Many individuals we had initially identified as crucial sources of information had moved on from their positions, rendering them unavailable for interviews.

The unavailability of these key contacts impacted the breadth and depth of the research, resulting in a narrative of collaboration predominantly told from the viewpoint of the SHS sector.

# 1.2.2 Key concepts

# **Public health**

The World Health Organization (WHO) defines public health as 'the art and science of preventing disease, prolonging life, and promoting health through the organized efforts of society' (WHO 2024). This definition emphasises the collaborative nature of public health initiatives, highlighting the importance of society-wide efforts in achieving health goals.

In the Australian context, in the 1990s, health ministries at both federal and state levels under the National Public Health Partnership agreed on the following definition of public health (National Public Health Partnership, 1998a, as cited in Fawkes, 2014:6). Public health is the organised response by society to protect and promote health and to prevent illness, injury, and disability.'

The organisational component of the definition of public health aims 'to encompass both activities undertaken within the formal structure of government and the associated efforts of private and voluntary organisations and individuals' (Fawkes 2014:6).

In Australia, public health agencies operate at the federal, state and local levels. Each Australian state and territory has its own health department or agency responsible for public health within its jurisdiction. These agencies implement national policies at the local level, develop state-specific health initiatives, and manage public health services (Fawkes 2014). Additionally, public health services are delivered by local health departments, as well as by NGOs, community health centres, hospitals, and other private providers. These organisations and groups contribute to public health efforts through service delivery, advocacy, and community engagement (Fawkes 2014).

Note that throughout this research document, 'public health' (lower case) refers to the broad scope of public health activities mentioned above, while 'Public Health' (capitalised) refers specifically to government structures and departments.

# The COVID-19 emergency period

This study aims to investigate public health responses to homelessness in Australia before, during and after the COVID-19 'emergency period', defined as the time from the WHO's declaration of COVID-19 as a public health emergency of international concern in January 2020, to the end of Australia's emergency lockdowns in October 2021.

This period was chosen for the study as it represents a critical phase in the response to COVID-19 within the SHS sector and highlights a period of increased collaboration between health agencies and services.

However, it is important to acknowledge that the impact of COVID-19 in Australia has continued beyond October 2021. From the beginning of the pandemic in January 2020 to the end of 2023, 22,315 people died from or with COVID-19 (Australian Bureau of Statistics [ABS] 2024) with the vast majority of these deaths occurring following the exit of the COVID-19 lockdowns in October 2021 (Barrett 2023).

# 1.3 Policy context

# 1.3.1 COVID-19 public health responses in focus states

When COVID-19 escaped quarantine, the National Cabinet, which comprises the Prime Minister, state premiers and territory chief ministers, was established and began introducing measures to restrict non-essential, organised public gatherings starting on 16 March 2020 (Australian Government 2020). Over the following months, Australian states and territories instituted lockdown measures that were often effective at preventing widespread community transmission (Weiss, Boyhan et al. 2023). By the time lockdowns were phased out, state and territory governments had imposed a total of 40 lockdowns in capital cities and regions within their jurisdictions (Hameiri and Chodor 2023).

While all Australian states and territories experienced some form of lockdown between March 2020 and October 2021, the range of measures implemented varied across jurisdictions, and even within regions of those jurisdictions. Additionally, the specific restrictions often changed within the same state or city over the course of a single lockdown (Hameiri and Chodor 2023).

The lockdown experiences across our three case-study sites were notably distinct. In Victoria, Melbourne earned the title of the world's most locked-down city, enduring 262 days across six separate lockdowns between March 2020 and October 2021 (Boaz 2021; Hameiri and Chodor 2023). In contrast, Greater Sydney faced three separate lockdowns totalling 169 days during the same period, while Hobart experienced two separate lockdowns, amounting to 65 days in total (Hameiri and Chodor 2023). These differences in lockdown measures and their duration underscore the varied approaches and challenges each region encountered in managing the pandemic, highlighting the localised nature of public health responses across Australia (Hameiri and Chodor 2023).

# 1.3.2 COVID-19 and homelessness policy responses

As COVID-19 emerged, it became apparent that it did not pose equal risks to all parts of society, with some groups at an increased risk of exposure and greater likelihood of severe cases and mortality (Lewer, Braithwaite et al. 2020). One group identified as at particular risk of contracting and being severely impacted by the spread of COVID-19 was those experiencing homelessness. People experiencing homelessness—particularly those sleeping rough or 'street sleeping'—were identified to be at increased risk of infection by virtue of their:

- limited capacity to practice social distancing (Perri, Dosani et al. 2020)
- limited access to infection-prevention measures such as hand sanitisers and masks (Culhane, Treglia et al. 2020; Perri, Dosani et al. 2020)
- reduced ability to self-isolate should they be required to do so (Pawson, Parsell et al. 2020).

The vulnerability of people experiencing homelessness to COVID-19 was also heightened by the higher prevalence of chronic health conditions among the homeless population sleeping rough and in supported accommodation (Flatau, Seivwright et al. 2020; Parsell, Clarke et al. 2020).

The identification of people experiencing homelessness as being at particular risk for COVID-19 sharply contrasted with their usual neglect in public health policies, where their health issues and societal inequalities often become an 'invisible burden' (Babando, Quesnel et al. 2022; Parsell, Clarke et al. 2020). Consequently, it has been suggested that COVID-19 interventions were driven by the perceived threat that homeless populations— believed to be at high risk of contracting and transmitting the virus—posed to the health of the non-homeless population (Parsell, Clarke et al. 2020).

When the first cases of COVID-19 were confirmed in Australia, the SHS sector, homelessness peak agencies and public health experts called upon the Australian Government to implement protections for those experiencing homelessness (Flatau and Hartley 2020). Australia was at this time criticised for its inadequate preparations for the impact of COVID-19 on people experiencing homelessness, with Associate Professor Lisa Wood of the University of Western Australia's School of Population and Global Health arguing in March 2020:

Those working in the sector, and homeless people themselves, feel abandoned as there has been no guidance at all and a lack of proactive action for this vulnerable high-risk group. Both in our national and state governments, homelessness crosses several government portfolios, and it seems to be falling through the cracks (Lisa Wood cited in Kirby 2020: 449).

In the absence of a national strategy to respond to homelessness and COVID-19, state and territory governments adopted a variety of policy and practice measures to both provide temporary accommodation to those currently homeless and to prevent further exits into the homelessness system (Hartley, Barnes et al. 2021). Responses providing temporary accommodation in hotels/motels to people who were rough sleeping were implemented in New South Wales, Queensland, South Australia, Western Australia and Victoria (Hartley, Barnes et al. 2021).

In addition to the provision of temporary accommodation, states and territories unveiled a range of measures to address the identified public health risks of COVID-19 and people experiencing homelessness. In keeping with the initial belief that the COVID-19 virus was transmitted mainly via droplets produced when a person coughs, sneezes or speaks (WHO 2020), these public health strategies concentrated on infection control techniques such as social distancing of more than one metre (within which these droplets were thought to fall to the ground), along with hand-washing and surface disinfection to stop transfer of droplets to the eyes, nose and mouth (Lewis 2022). This led to a focus on strategies involving:

- deep cleaning of homelessness services and congregate care facilities
- reducing the number of people in congregate homelessness services to ensure that physical distancing requirements could be met
- providing accommodation to rough sleepers to remove them from situations deemed vulnerable for the spread of the virus (NSW Department of Communities and Justice 2020.

With the recognition by the WHO in late 2020/21 that COVID-19 was airborne, public health responses began to acknowledge the importance of ventilation and indoor masking—key measures that can prevent airborne spread of the virus (Lewis 2022). Responses for people experiencing homelessness likewise changed, with an emphasis placed on the provision of free, reusable masks to people experiencing homelessness and those in social housing who may have limited access or financial means to purchase masks (McCosker, El-Heneidy et al. 2022; Nouri, Ostadtaghizadeh et al. 2022)

With the development of the COVID-19 vaccine in December 2020, large-scale measures in each state and territory were aimed at ensuring people experiencing homelessness had access to vaccines (Currie, Stafford et al. 2023). This included through the development of community-led programs that leveraged the trust and embeddedness of homelessness services to improve vaccine access and uptake (Currie, Stafford et al. 2023; Hollingdrake, Grech et al. 2024; McCosker, El-Heneidy et al. 2022). Examples of this in the Australian context include:

- the Inner City COVID-19 Vaccination Hub: a collaboration between St. Vincent's Hospital Homeless Health Services and the City of Sydney (which is explored further in the NSW case study)
- the Micah Projects COVID-19 vaccination program in Brisbane (Hollingdrake, Grech et al. 2024).

However, despite these measures, the COVID-19 vaccination rate among people experiencing homelessness was significantly lower than that of the general population, with less than 22 per cent of eligible individuals receiving two doses of the vaccine in some areas (Desborough, Wright et al. 2022).

# 1.4 Research methods

This research project consists of a literature review and stakeholder interviews to answer the research questions.

# **1.4.1** Literature review

A systematic literature review was chosen to comprehensively examine public health responses to homelessness before and during the COVID-19 emergency period.

The systematic search proceeded in a series of steps—first exploratory, then specific—following an interpretive analysis. The search process followed the preferred reporting items for systematic reviews and meta-analyses (PRISMA) methodology (Moher, Liberati et al. 2009). PRISMA ensures rigour and transparency in the review process, enhancing the reliability of findings (Mason, Moran et al. 2020). This systematic approach was tailored to address the first of the three core research questions: identifying barriers and enablers in public health responses to people experiencing homelessness both before and during the COVID-19 emergency period.

This literature review consisted of a systematic search of literature to identify:

- · the health needs of people experiencing homelessness
- the barriers and enablers in the delivery of public health responses to people experiencing homelessness both before and during the COVID-19 emergency period
- a desktop review of collaborations between public health sector and services and homelessness services.

The literature review was conducted to provide a high-level overview of people experiencing homelessness and interaction with health services. The findings of the literature review are detailed in Chapter 2.

# 1.4.2 Stakeholder interviews

The second phase of the research involved qualitative interviews with key stakeholders in New South Wales, Victoria and Tasmania who were engaged in designing and implementing public health strategies to support people experiencing homelessness during the COVID-19 emergency. The stakeholders included the following:

- Community service sector: housing and homelessness agencies, specialist homelessness services, youth and community services. Participants from this stakeholder group include both Peaks and frontline services.
- Health services involved in delivering services to people experiencing homelessness during the relevant period.
- Government agencies overseeing public health services to the homelessness sector.

In total, 53 stakeholders were interviewed across the three case-study states. Thirty-six participants were interviewed from the community service sector, 10 participants were interviewed from the health service sector and seven from government agencies overseeing public health services (see Table 1). Interviews were conducted over late 2023 and early 2024.

# Table 1: Summary of participants

State	Community service sector: number of participants	Health services: number of participants	Government agencies: number of participants
NSW	12	4	3
Victoria	9	2	3
Tasmania	15	4	1
Total	36	10	7

Source: Authors.

Stakeholder interviews were designed to capture participants' perspectives on the following themes:

- the engagement of the specialist homelessness services (SHS) with public health agencies and health services before and during the COVID-19 pandemic emergency period
- the nature of collaboration between the SHS sector and public health agencies and health services
- lessons learned from collaboration between the SHS sector and public health agencies and health services during the COVID-19 emergency period
- guiding principles to strengthen ongoing collaboration.

# 2. The health needs of people experiencing homelessness

- People experiencing homelessness face severe physical and mental health challenges.
- Common health conditions include asthma, liver disease and heart disease, with significantly higher prevalence rates compared to the general population.
- These health issues contribute to a nearly twofold higher risk of mortality and significantly reduced life expectancy compared to housed individuals.
- Barriers to accessing health services for people experiencing homelessness include personal, practical and relational barriers.
- Strategies to address barriers include embedding specialist homelessness staff in the health system and prioritising outreach approaches.
- The COVID-19 emergency period compounded difficulties for people experiencing homelessness to access health services, which presented client-related, organisational and administrative challenges.

Studies conducted since the 1970s have consistently highlighted the adverse physical and mental health outcomes experienced by people experiencing homelessness (Australian Institute of Health and Welfare [AIHW] 2024a; Davies and Wood 2018; Flatau, Lester et al. 2021; Parsell, Clarke et al. 2020; Wolf and Hrast 2023). Poor health has been found to be both a driver and a consequence of homelessness (Davies and Wood 2018). Housing is thus a foundational concern for public health (Clifford, Wilson et al. 2019).

For people experiencing homelessness, meeting basic physical needs such as food, water and shelter often takes priority over health needs—which are frequently not addressed until an emergency arises (AIHW 2024a). As a result, people experiencing homelessness are overrepresented across various health inequality measures (Parsell, Clarke et al. 2020; Vallesi, Tuson et al. 2021). For example, data from participants in the Australian National Advance to Zero initiative reveal elevated rates of chronic conditions when inquiring about their medical history or diagnoses by healthcare professionals. The most common conditions reported were asthma (32.9%), liver disease (28.1%), heat stroke/exhaustion (22.4%), hepatitis C (20.6%), heart disease (18.4%), diabetes (10.4%) and emphysema (9.7%).

These rates were notably higher compared to those observed in the general population (Flatau, Lester et al. 2021). They are substantiated by international and Australian research, revealing a broad spectrum of physical illnesses among people experiencing homelessness (Onapa, Sharpley et al. 2022). These health issues encompass:

- chronic pain (Hwang 2001)
- asthma and chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (Lewer, Aldridge et al. 2019)
- heart disease (Baggett, Hwang et al. 2013; Fazel, Geddes et al. 2014)
- HIV-related illnesses (Fazel, Geddes et al. 2014).

People experiencing homelessness also face elevated risks to health through disproportionately high rates of substance misuse (Tsai 2018).

Poor physical and mental health outcomes for people experiencing homelessness contribute to significantly higher mortality rates than those in the general population. A 2020 longitudinal study by Seastres, Hutton et al. (2020) found that people experiencing homelessness in Australia face a nearly twofold higher risk of mortality over a 15-year time frame, and an approximate decrease of 12 years in the average age at death, compared to individuals who visit the emergency department but are not homeless.

When compared to the broader population, this translates to an estimated nearly fourfold increase in the risk of mortality (Onapa, Sharpley et al. 2022). People experiencing homelessness have been identified in research as having poor health prior to experiencing homelessness, and homelessness itself contributes to declining health (Parsell, Clarke et al. 2020). People experiencing homelessness are also highly likely to suffer from multimorbidity—in other words, the coexistence of two or more chronic health conditions (Vallesi, Tuson et al. 2021).

Data from the 2022/23 AIHW Specialist Homelessness Services annual report shows that approximately 27 per cent (31,600) of SHS clients who were homeless when they first sought assistance from an SHS agency cited health-related reasons for seeking support (AIHW 2023).

People experiencing homelessness have been shown to have higher rates of healthcare service usage, particularly through emergency department (ED) presentations, which are often their first point of medical assistance (Currie, Stafford et al. 2023; Doran 2019). Studies indicate that they are more likely to seek medical treatment later in their illness, leading to acute complications with chronic conditions (Currie, Stafford et al. 2023; Moore, Gerdtz et al. 2011). Additionally, they have high rates of re-presentation, with a recent study finding that 43 per cent of homeless patients reattended an ED within 28 days (Lee, Thomas et al. 2019). This has significant capacity and cost implications for hospitals and healthcare systems (Currie, Stafford et al. 2023; Miller, Hutton et al. 2024).

# 2.1 Barriers to health services for people experiencing homelessness

While people experiencing homelessness have multiple complex health conditions, they typically remain disconnected from primary and preventative healthcare services and any care they access is often inconsistent and a one-off (Bennett-Daly, Maxwell et al. 2022; Davies and Wood 2018).

In their literature review concerning barriers to healthcare access for people experiencing homelessness, Davies and Wood categorised these obstacles into three distinct groups: personal, practical, and relational (Davies and Wood 2018).

**Personal:** People experiencing homelessness prioritise meeting their fundamental physiological needs as their primary day-to-day concern, such as access to food, water and shelter. Health needs, on the other hand, tend to receive attention only when an emergency arises (Baggett, Hwang et al. 2013; Davies and Wood 2018; Thorndike, Yetman et al. 2022).

**Practical:** Physical access barriers to health services include:

- limited access to transportation, or the inability to afford it (Davies and Wood 2018; Gültekin, Brush et al. 2014)
- inaccessibility for people with a disability (Thorndike, Yetman et al. 2022)
- difficulties in being contactable for appointment reminders or changes because of having no fixed address or having frequent changes of address (Davies and Wood 2018; Rizzo, Mu et al. 2022)
- · challenges related to safely storing medication
- insufficient identification documents required to schedule a medical appointment (Corrigan, Pickett et al. 2015; Davies and Wood 2018).

# Relational: Relational barriers can include:

- stigma associated with seeking assistance for mental health and substance abuse issues (Bungay 2013; Corrigan, Pickett et al. 2015; Davies and Wood 2018; Gültekin, Brush et al. 2014; Liu and Hwang 2021)
- previous poor experiences with health providers (Corrigan, Pickett et al. 2015; Liu and Hwang 2021; Purkey and Mackenzie 2019; Thorndike, Yetman et al. 2022)
- the disparity of social status of health professionals compared to people experiencing homelessness—which
  can lead to people experiencing homelessness feeling inadequate, irrespective of the well-meaning intentions
  of the healthcare practitioner (Corrigan, Pickett et al. 2015; Davies and Wood 2018).

In their systematic review of homelessness healthcare, Omerov, Craftman et al. (2020) also identified structural and organisational aspects to unmet health needs for people experiencing homelessness, with barriers including:

- the fragmentation of healthcare systems, with various health services having little interface with other services (Corrigan, Pickett et al. 2015)
- the inaccessibility of services because of locations or clinic hours (Kertesz, McNeil et al. 2014).

Specifically addressing the health needs of people experiencing homelessness in regional areas, Bennett-Daly, Maxwell et al. (2022) highlight the difficulties in these areas of accessing GPs that bulk bill—that is, provide free healthcare—or who were willing to take on new clients.

# 2.2 Barriers to accessing health services during COVID-19

The literature review identified that many barriers to accessing health services for people experiencing homelessness were exacerbated during the COVID-19 pandemic. Several studies highlighted the challenges in securing reliable and safe public health services during this period (Aronowitz, Engel-Rebitzer et al. 2021; Rodriguez, Martinez et al. 2022). These barriers encompassed individual, organisational and administrative challenges, all of which hindered the effective delivery of public health services (Aronowitz, Engel-Rebitzer et al. 2021; Rodriguez, Martinez et al. 2022).

Further, the loss of face-to-face interactions with service delivery and case workers led to increased feelings of disconnection from usual support networks (O'Brien and Rawlings 2020).

Additionally, the inaccessibility of services due to their locations was worsened during COVID-19, as transportation issues had a significant impact on service delivery and operations (Aronowitz, Engel-Rebitzer et al. 2021; Batko, DuBois et al. 2021).

# **2.3** Improving the accessibility of health services for people experiencing homelessness

Extensive research has been conducted on strategies to improve access to and provide appropriate care for people experiencing homelessness (Bennett-Daly, Maxwell et al. 2022; Davies and Wood 2018; Keogh, O'Brien et al. 2015).

Since emergency departments (EDs) are often the first point of contact with the healthcare system for people experiencing homelessness, considerable research has been conducted into their potential to improve healthcare access and outcomes for this population (Currie, Stafford et al. 2023; Jelinek, Jiwa et al. 2008; Lee, Thomas et al. 2019).

Currie, Stafford et al. (2023) propose four strategies that emergency departments could adopt to enhance their response to homelessness:

- 1. Improving the triage and waiting environment
- 2. Identifying homelessness among patients
- Linking patients to other supports within the hospital and to housing, support and primary care services in the community
- 4. Incorporating considerations for discharge planning.

Recognising the necessity of treatment options before hospital settings, Davies and Wood (2018) propose core components of a best practice model to improve health outcomes for people experiencing homelessness. This includes recognising that addressing homelessness is an important form of healthcare, not a separate 'non-health' issue. (Davies and Wood 2018; Stafford and Wood 2017).

This model also includes ensuring continuity of care, which involves trained specialist homelessness services staff working across as much of the healthcare system as possible (Davies and Wood 2018). Additional research supports this approach, focussing on the potential role of homelessness services as 'healthcare navigators', where these services coordinate care and facilitate clients' access to health services (Robinson, Trevors Babici et al. 2023).

Davies and Wood's (2018) research supports general health services specialising in addressing homelessness, emphasising strong connections with the homelessness sector. This is reinforced by Strange, Fisher et al. (2018), who evaluated the Freo Street Doctor service—a mobile, open-access general practice aimed at enhancing primary healthcare for homeless and marginalised populations in Fremantle, Western Australia. Their evaluation highlighted the service's crucial role in improving healthcare access for these individuals within the broader healthcare system.

Similarly, a 2019 Melbourne study by Goeman, Howard et al. demonstrated significant benefits from implementing a Community Health Nurse model for individuals at risk of or experiencing homelessness. This model increased client engagement with health services, community resources and social activities, and enhanced care delivery by collaborating with other service providers (Goeman, Howard et al. 2019)

Davies and Wood also promote the use of outreach services to enable health services to be delivered in locations already accessed by people experiencing homelessness (Davies and Wood 2018). Outreach models of health services for people experiencing homelessness have received considerable support from research at both national and international level (Bennett-Daly, Maxwell et al. 2022; Keogh, O'Brien et al. 2015; Roche, Duffield et al. 2018).

Additional components of Davies and Wood's (2018) model include hospital inreach, improved discharge planning, and coordinated care. These elements are designed to ensure a smoother transition for individuals experiencing homelessness as they move between hospital and community settings. Furthermore, Bennett-Daly, Maxwell et al. (2022) identify increasing access to general practitioners (GPs) who offer bulk-billing services and longer consultation times as a key strategy for enhancing healthcare for people experiencing homelessness.

# 2.4 Collaboration between health and homelessness services

The literature review reveals a significant research gap concerning collaborations between homelessness services and health agencies. While existing research has extensively documented the health challenges faced by people experiencing homelessness (Flatau, Lester et al. 2021) and the need for health involvement (Fransham and Dorling 2018; Sleet and Francescutti 2021), there is limited exploration of how enhanced collaboration between these sectors could improve health outcomes. Moreover, the mechanisms for fostering such collaboration remain understudied. However, the available literature highlights key elements crucial for effective collaboration between health and homelessness services, including shared goals, shared resources, shared authority, a whole-system approach, effective communication and building adaptive capacity.

**Shared goals:** When partner organisations are able to develop shared goals, it ensures mutual understanding of the issue, and the approach to collaboration to be followed—and it helps to develop a shared understanding of the challenges involved (Campbell and Vainio-Mattila 2003). The development of a shared goal between homelessness and health services as an enabler to delivering public health responses was highlighted in a 2022 study by Currie, Hollingdrake et al. that reviewed a COVID-19 vaccination hub. As the vaccination hub was established to provide health services to people experiencing homelessness following the commencement of COVID-19, the study described the necessity of the collaboration 'joining forces around a common goal' (Currie, Hollingdrake et al. 2022:10) to deliver health outcomes to people experiencing homelessness.

**Shared resources:** Collaborative efforts are strengthened by the availability of adequate and consistent funding (Emerson, Nabatchi et al. 2012), as well as through the pooling of skills, professional knowledge, and the integration of data systems (Kania and Kramer 2011). Literature on health and homelessness services collaborations highlighted the importance of shared knowledge. A United States study found that partnership between homelessness services and local health services during COVID-19 ensured a consistent and reliable flow of current information, guidance and the provision of available resources—including testing, vaccinations and personal protective equipment (PPE) (Rodriguez, Ziolkowski et al. 2023). Additional studies found that information from health agencies (such as COVID-19 case trends, updated advice in reducing transmission) was shared through hosting webinars or debriefing sessions with homelessness service staff (Currie, Hollingdrake et al. 2022; Mosites, Harrison et al. 2022) which helped to ensure appropriate information was made available to stakeholders.

Australian studies of public health and homelessness collaborations emphasised the importance of shared resources across homelessness and health services to ensure better outcomes for people experiencing homelessness (Currie, Hollingdrake et al. 2022; Smith, Graham et al. 2020). These shared resources include healthcare staff, consent forms, information and a common approach to messaging the health issue (Currie, Hollingdrake et al. 2022).

**Shared authority:** The literature review revealed several instances where shared authority was a key feature in collaborations between public health agencies and homelessness services. Studies from the United States—such as the 2022 research by Mosites, Harrison et al. on Minnesota's COVID-19 response—highlight the importance of a shared understanding of roles, authority and capacity among participating agencies. Similarly, the Boston Healthcare for the Homeless program demonstrates the effectiveness of a centralised command centre for decision-making and resource distribution (Baggett, Racine et al. 2020). DiPietro's (2021) United States study further emphasises the need for leadership buy-in and executive support to facilitate resource and policy adjustments. Australian research also underscores the significance of shared authority in successful collaborations. The Inner City COVID-19 Vaccine Hub study revealed that stakeholders praised the collaboration for effectively utilising the skills and resources of all partner organisations. The study noted that shared decision-making prevailed, with an absence of egos, and every role within the collaboration was considered significant (Currie, Hollingdrake et al. 2022).

**Whole-system engagement:** Studies on collaborations between homelessness services and public health agencies during the COVID-19 pandemic highlight the importance of whole-system engagement. A United States study on COVID-19 protocols in congregate shelters found that close collaboration between interdisciplinary clinical and public health teams, shelter leaders, community experts (including those with lived experience of homelessness), and city agencies was critical for implementing crucial public health interventions (Scott, Rowan et al. 2022). Similarly, research on the Minnesota Department of Health's response emphasised the significance of multi-agency partnerships operating both:

- · horizontally—among various agencies within the same level of government
- vertically—involving collaboration among local, state and federal government entities, community-based organisations and health departments (Mosites, Harrison et al. 2022).

Such horizontal and vertical partnerships were necessary to address complex challenges within the homeless population (Mosites, Harrison et al. 2022).

Australian research on the Victorian Eastern Homelessness Emergency Accommodation Response Team (HEART) demonstrated the effectiveness of leveraging regional relationships with various health agencies. This collaboration established referral pathways for individuals in temporary accommodation during the pandemic, successfully addressing barriers to accessing services created by COVID-19 protections and providing tailored support to people experiencing homelessness (Smith, Graham et al. 2020).

**Effective communication:** The literature review confirms that clear and transparent communication is a crucial component of successful collaborations between homelessness and health services (Zufferey, Skovdal et al. 2022). The Boston Healthcare for the Homeless program study highlights the effectiveness of internal communication between leadership and frontline staff, which fostered a shared sense of purpose and provided essential emotional support during COVID-19. The leadership's transparent communication, including daily organisation-wide updates via online platforms, was particularly noteworthy (Baggett, Racine et al. 2020).

Similarly, the Inner City COVID-19 Vaccine Hub study attributes the success of the Sydney program to clear and direct communication lines between decision-makers across all partner organisations (Currie, Hollingdrake et al. 2022). Further research emphasises the importance of regular communication in building trust and rapport with homeless clients and homelessness service staff. Weekly discussions and informal drop-in sessions involving homelessness services and local health departments were found to be key in preventing misinformation and panic (Rodriguez, Ziolkowski et al. 2023).

**Building adaptive capacity:** Studies on collaborations between homelessness services and health services particularly during the COVID-19 pandemic—highlight the importance of building adaptive capacity. Adaptive capacity, along with learning and process refinement, are identified as key characteristics of successful collaborations (Salignac, Marjolin et al. 2019).

These elements allow partnerships to respond effectively to complex and evolving challenges. Examples of adaptive capacity in action include the Temporary Medical Respite Shelter program in the USA, which implemented a hybrid model combining onsite healthcare with telehealth to address clients' complex needs (Wang, Palma et al. 2021). Similarly, in Copenhagen, a mobile test unit was introduced to travel to shelters, demonstrating a tailored response strategy that recognised and adapted to the unique circumstances of individuals experiencing homelessness (Zufferey, Skovdal et al. 2022). This approach was also seen in Sydney, Australia, with the Inner City COVID-19 Vaccine Hub (Currie, Hollingdrake et al. 2022).

# 2.5 Conclusion

The persistent and severe health disparities experienced by people facing homelessness underscore the urgent need for a paradigm shift in addressing their health outcomes. Traditional approaches have often treated homelessness and health issues as separate entities, leading to fragmented care and inadequate support. However, evidence indicates that housing stability is a fundamental determinant of health, and integrating housing solutions with healthcare services is essential for improving health outcomes among this population.

# 3. New South Wales case study

- Before COVID-19, strong collaboration existed between health and SHS sectors in some parts of the state, laying a crucial foundation for the pandemic response.
- Central to responses in this period was formation of the Sydney Rough Sleeping COVID-19 Taskforce. The Taskforce included government agencies, health services, NGOs and peak bodies in inner Sydney, coordinating efforts to provide safe accommodation and deliver essential health services.
- The COVID-19 emergency period highlighted the need to integrate health services into homelessness support frameworks, enabling COVID-19 testing, vaccination clinics, and ongoing healthcare for vulnerable populations in temporary shelters.

# 3.1 Introduction: pre-COVID-19 collaboration

The responses of health and other agencies to COVID-19 in inner-city Sydney were strongly influenced by the presence of existing strategies for housing and supporting people sleeping rough.

Prior to the pandemic, rough sleeping in inner-city Sydney was increasingly visible, as reflected in the 2016 ABS Census data, which reported a 37.3 per cent increase in rough sleeping in New South Wales since 2011, compared to a national increase of 13.7 per cent (ABS 2018). In response to this rise, the Department of Communities and Justice (DCJ) and partner agencies had implemented coordinated outreach mechanisms to provide temporary accommodation and support to individuals sleeping rough in inner-city Sydney.

Recognising the significance of assertive outreach, DCJ established the Homelessness Outreach Support Team (HOST) in June 2017. HOST, a team of DCJ workers, is responsible for delivering outreach services to rough sleepers in inner-city Sydney. HOST conducts assertive outreach independently and in collaboration with multi-agency groups through the Homelessness Assertive Outreach Response Team (HART). HART, led by the City of Sydney and DCJ, includes representatives from specialist homelessness services as well as Neami National (City of Sydney 2020). Another vital element was targeted homelessness outreach workers at St Vincent's Homeless Health.

A critical aspect of HART's work is the expedited placement of clients into temporary accommodation before transitioning them into long-term social housing with comprehensive support, including health assistance (Homelessness NSW 2019). St Vincent's Homeless Health's role in HART included providing health support, supporting agencies, and improving access to healthcare for those sleeping rough. This involved direct health assessments, interventions, and referrals, as well as indirect health consultations and advice to the agencies involved (Longbottom 2020).

Also emerging in the pre-pandemic period was the *Intersectoral Homelessness Health Strategy 2020–2025*. The Strategy was jointly developed by the City of Sydney, DCJ, the South-Eastern Sydney Local Health District (SESLHD), the Sydney Local Health District (SLHD) and the St Vincent's Health Network. The Strategy identified joint service priorities for improving health outcomes for people experiencing homelessness, including improving access to care, strengthening prevention and establishing collaborative governance and shared planning (NSW Government 2020).

Another key initiative in place prior to the pandemic was the work of the SESLHD Homelessness Health Program. Under the program, SESLHD workers developed and ran a series of training program for GPs and hospital services in inner-city Sydney, on the health needs of individuals experiencing homelessness (MacFarlane 2020). One interview participant noted:

We developed a training module around identifying, addressing and responding to homelessness, particularly in a health context. It was designed to help health services understand the barriers that individuals experiencing homelessness might face in maintaining their health and how we, as health services, can better tailor our interventions. (NSW interview 09)

These initiatives fostered high levels of collaboration and engagement between health agencies, DCJ, local government and the SHS sector. An interview participant described this collaboration:

We've always had strong relationships in the inner city with agencies that work with people who sleep rough and those in crisis and temporary accommodation. These relationships enabled us to enhance our efforts during COVID. (NSW interview 09)

This comprehensive pre-pandemic framework laid a strong foundation for the public health and government response to the COVID-19 emergency in inner Sydney.

# 3.2 Emergence of COVID-19

# 3.2.1 New South Wales COVID-19 policy response

NSW Health confirmed the first recorded cases of COVID-19 in New South Wales on 25 January 2020 (NSW Health 2020). On 2 March 2020, the first person-to-person transmission of COVID-19 occurred (NSW Audit Office 2021).

On 17 March 2020, the New South Wales Government announced a \$250 million stimulus package focussed on protecting jobs lost as a result of the pandemic. From this stimulus package, DCJ was allocated \$6m to fund the cleaning of over 215 crisis refuges and congregate care facilities (NSW DCJ 2020).

On 23 March 2020, the New South Wales Government increased restrictions, temporarily shutting down *'non-essential activities and businesses'* (NSW Government 2020). However, SHS were deemed essential services, and were not subject to temporary closure (Hartley, Barnes et al. 2021).

# 3.2.2 Early public health initiatives and collaboration with SHS

Following the emergence of COVID-19 in New South Wales, NSW SESLHD and St Vincent's Health Network initiated webinars with the SHS sector to focus on COVID-safe practices. These webinars addressed risk factors, COVID-19 symptoms, PPE questions and other infection-control measures. Additionally, SESLHD began distributing the *Coronavirus (COVID-19) Bulletin* to SHS providers within the SESLHD/SLHD geographic area to keep them informed about key developments and information regarding COVID-19. Early editions of the *Bulletin* included guidelines for managing the spread of COVID-19, which were initially developed by the Department of Health for aged care and disability settings (Hartley, Barnes et al. 2021). Key agencies, including the Intersectoral Homelessness Health Senior Collaborative Alliance, later agreed that the *Bulletin* would serve as the primary communication tool for the SHS sector regarding COVID-19 updates (Hartley, Barnes et al. 2021).

Central to the efforts to house and support people who were sleeping rough and in congregate care was the establishment of the Sydney Rough Sleeping COVID-19 Taskforce (the Taskforce) on 30 March 2020 (Hartley, Barnes et al. 2021). Participants interviewed for this project emphasised the pivotal role of health services in the development of the Taskforce:

We were looking at what was going on in the UK where they set up a taskforce, and so we advocated to DCJ that they replicate the model (NSW interview 06).

The Taskforce was established by DCJ, with other members including the SLHD, SESLHD, St Vincent's Hospital Network, City of Sydney Council, NSW Police, community housing providers, SHS providers (Neami National, Mission Australia, The Salvation Army, Wesley Mission, St Vincent de Paul Society, The Haymarket Foundation), and peak bodies (Homelessness NSW, Domestic Violence NSW, Yfoundations, Public Interest Advocacy Centre). Lived experience representation on the Taskforce was coordinated by Neami National (Hartley, Barnes et al. 2021).

NSW Government (other than health)	Health	SHSs		Peak Bodies/ NGOs
Sydney, South Eastern Sydney and Northern Sydney (SSESNS) District of the Department of Communities and Justice	Central and Eastern Sydney Primary Health Network	Innari Housing (Aboriginal Controlled SHS)	Mission Australia	Homelessness NSW
NSW Police Force	Sydney Local Health District	The Salvation Army	The Haymarket Foundation (SHS)	YFoundation
Minister's Office	St Vincent's Hospital Network	NEAMI National	The Wayside Chapel	End Street Sleeping Collaboration
	South Eastern Sydney Local Health District	Launchpad Youth Community (Inner city SHS)	Wesley Mission	Public Interest Advocacy Centre
Local Government		St Vincent de Paul		
City of Sydney				

Figure 1: Sydney Rough Sleeping COVID-19 Taskforce structure

Source: Hartley, Barnes et al. (2021).

An interview participant described the Taskforce as:

the beginning of what became quite a large-scale and quite a collaborative and multifaceted approach to addressing COVID in people at risk of experiencing homelessness (NSW interview 05).

The Taskforce's role was to coordinate the engagement of people experiencing homelessness and move them into accommodation with health and welfare support (NSW Government 2020). To facilitate this, the Taskforce established working groups overseeing different components of support for those in temporary accommodation, including:

- outreach
- support and care coordination
- food security
- accommodation exits
- accessing NDIS
- working with Aboriginal people (Hartley, Barnes et al. 2021).

As noted in the New South Wales Auditor-General's Report to Parliament, *Responses to Homelessness* (NSW Audit Office 2021), the Taskforce's working groups facilitated collective efforts to better support people in temporary accommodation (NSW Audit Office 2021). Specifically, public health agencies played a significant role on the Taskforce by supporting twice-weekly assertive outreach efforts through HART, which helped move people into temporary accommodation and ensured they received appropriate support and health services (Hartley, Barnes et al. 2021).

Public health services also supported those already residing in temporary accommodation. Starting in April 2020, the Taskforce initiated 'pop-ups' in the hotel foyers of seven inner-city hotels used for temporary accommodation to coordinate housing assessments and support services for people experiencing homelessness (NSW Audit Office 2021). These pop-ups provided a range of health assistance, including COVID screening, health assessments, referrals to health services, and case management. As an interview participant for the project detailed:

One of the advantages of accommodating our rough sleepers during that time was the opportunity to provide health services. We could send in an outreach team who were able to provide primary healthcare and identify and support some of those chronic needs, or identify a particular condition that needed follow-up (NSW interview 04).

Other early efforts of public health agencies during this period included collaborating with DCJ on its Guidelines for *Homelessness Accommodation and COVID-19*. These guidelines were produced in consultation with NSW Health and the homelessness peak bodies, and provided tools and techniques to help manage homelessness accommodation sites for adults and young people during the COVID-19 pandemic (NSW DCJ 2020).

# 3.2.3 Later collaboration: vaccination

As noted earlier, as the pandemic progressed and awareness increased about the airborne transmission of COVID-19 (rather than droplet transmission), the public health focus shifted from social distancing and cleaning services to ensuring appropriate access to personal protective equipment (PPE), such as masks (McCosker, El-Heneidy et al. 2022; Nouri, Ostadtaghizadeh et al. 2022). As with previous efforts, the mobilisation of delivery of masks was coordinated by members of the Taskforce, with the City of Sydney and St Vincent's Homeless Health's efforts particularly highlighted by interviewees. As one interview participant recalled:

I remember doing a late-night drop-off of masks and other PPE to homeless services and to rough sleepers. Sometimes I would be up at night worrying about whether we had done all that we could to prevent outbreaks; it really was an incredible team effort driven by a strong desire to protect people experiencing homelessness (NSW interview 06).

With the COVID-19 vaccine rollout beginning in Australia in February and March 2021, attention shifted towards ensuring that as many people experiencing homelessness as possible had access to vaccination. Taskforce stakeholders such as DCJ, the City of Sydney, SESLHD, St Vincent's Health Network and SHS, and community agencies such as Kirketon Road Centre, Matthew Talbot Primary Health Clinic and St Vincent de Paul Society NSW partnered to establish and support a mass vaccination clinic at St Vincent de Paul Society's Ozanam Learning Centre—a community centre located next to the Matthew Talbot Hostel, Woolloomooloo (Currie, Hollingdrake et al. 2022; St Vincent's Hospital Sydney 2021).

The Inner City COVID-19 Vaccine Hub, established in May 2021, featured a diverse team delivering vaccinations to people experiencing homelessness (Currie, Hollingdrake et al. 2022; St Vincent's Hospital Sydney 2021). This team included registered nurses who administered the vaccines, and a general practitioner who provided vaccine information, assisted with consent forms, and managed any potential adverse reactions. Peer support workers and Aboriginal health workers ensured a culturally appropriate environment. Administrative staff handled patient attendance, collated consent forms, and conducted follow-ups via texts and calls during the week. Taskforce members were also present to offer support with housing and access to social services (St Vincent's Hospital Sydney 2021).

The first Vaccine Hub was held on Thursday, 20 May 2021, at the Ozanam Learning Centre and originally operated weekly. By mid-September 2021, over 5,000 people had been vaccinated against COVID-19 through the Hub (Currie, Hollingdrake et al. 2022.). Initially provided at a fixed location, the Vaccine Hub evolved to include outreach services, offering transport to the Vaccine Hub or providing vaccinations at residences or other locations (Currie, Hollingdrake et al. 2022; Hollingdrake, Grech et al. 2024).

Previous reports into the operation of the Vaccine Hub have highlighted it as an:

exemplar of teamwork, with multiple organisations combining forces towards a shared goal of protecting some of our most vulnerable members of the community (Currie, Hollingdrake et al. 2022:15).

Participants interviewed for this project from health, government and the SHS sector shared this perspective and highlighted the Vaccine Hub as one of the key achievements of the collaboration during the COVID-19 emergency period. As one health interviewee detailed:

We all came together once a week for several hours and jabbed and jabbed and jabbed. And the uptake of vaccination in that population, I think at some point they were probably the most vaccinated population in the inner city (NSW interview 05).

As noted earlier, the Vaccine Hub evolved to include outreach services, and other vaccination clinics were established in other SHS sectors and social housing communities. An interview participant emphasised the efficiency in setting up and running these mass vaccination clinics, attributing it to the strengths of pre-existing relationships:

There was no fanfare about it. It was just done ... Existing relationships meant we were able to coordinate it quite quickly because we've done similar responses during heatwaves for emergency weather. We've already got that sort of framework (NSW interview 09).

## Another participant noted:

There were not many people who didn't turn up for their second vaccination, and where possible, we had outreach teams and relationships where we could go out and get people to come in. So, yeah, that was hugely significant, and I think a real win for people and for the sector. I think it was sort of the good news story we all needed, really (NSW interview 05).

# 3.2.4 Regional collaboration

While this case study has predominantly focussed on inner-city Sydney, several qualitative interviews were conducted in regional New South Wales to assess the levels of collaboration between public health agencies and the SHS sector outside inner-city Sydney.

Regional interview participants spoke highly of the individual efforts of DCJ and health agencies, but indicated that the high levels of collaboration evident in inner-city Sydney were not seen in regional areas. One interview participant reflected:

I think DCJ and [the Health Department] have historically done a really poor job kind of connecting. They're quite separate. So again, even though there's very much a recognition of the fact that homelessness is a health issue and the intersection is there, there was very little formal engagement (NSW interview 08).

I would've hoped that through COVID we would have a closer relationship with NSW Health and therefore been able to have someone to pick up the phone and go, 'Oh yeah, we're looking at doing this thing. Who's the best person to talk to?' But we don't have those kinds of direct contacts (NSW interview 08).

The lack of these relationships and direct contacts meant that the SHS sector was often unaware of key public health information on how to best support their clients. One interview participant shared their experience:

We were trying to guide the organisation about: 'Should we be mandating staff to have vaccinations? How many vaccinations would they need? What do we do about vaccination of the women and children in the services?' All those kinds of things. And the guidance wasn't clear (NSW interview 08).

This lack of clear guidance and formal engagement between public health agencies and the SHS sector in regional New South Wales highlighted a significant disparity in the collaborative efforts compared to inner-city Sydney. This disparity affected the ability of regional SHS providers to effectively navigate the public health challenges posed by the COVID-19 pandemic.

# 3.3 Barriers and enablers in the delivery of public health response

# 3.3.1 Barriers

# Insufficient resourcing

Interview participants identified a lack of resourcing as a key barrier to effective collaboration. One interview participant noted:

[The Taskforce] was effective, but it was nowhere near what actually the resources that were needed. So, it was not as effective as it could be (NSW interview 09).

# Another interview participant confirmed:

But goodness, we could have done more if there had been more people on the ground (NSW interview 04).

Interview participants were concerned that there would be a 'balancing of the books' where successful aspects of the Taskforce's collaboration could be reduced or dismantled despite their proven effectiveness.

# Some continued siloing

Some interview participants noted the persistence of silos despite the collaborative efforts. One interview participant described the challenge:

There were a few barriers during that time because people had to work in a different way and sometimes people didn't like that. They had to step out of their lane (NSW interview 04).

# 3.3.2 Enablers

# Pre-existing relationships

A strong enabler in the delivery of the health response to people experiencing homelessness during the COVID-19 emergency period was the pre-existing relationships between health services, DCJ, SHS and local government groups. One interview participant detailed:

We really had some of that incredible coordination, incredible collaborative approach, which had basically been up and going since 2017 ... But this was hard won ... and getting to that point of trust in those relationships took time (NSW interview 01).

Another interview participant emphasised the importance of these relationships:

I think because we had them pre-established, it made it a lot easier. There were a lot of side conversations. But because you already have those relationships, you could be quite candid and open (NSW interview 09).

# Proactive and engaged health services

All participants highlighted the unique role of the South-Eastern Sydney Local Health District (SESLHD) and the homelessness outreach workers from St Vincent's Hospital Network. The services, which pre-dated COVID and supported the delivery of a range of health services to people experiencing homelessness, were crucial in helping to drive the public health responses of vaccination and transmission-risk management during this period. As one interview participant noted:

These services are unique to the inner city, and their dedication and passion drives improved access to healthcare for those who are homeless—both before, during and after the pandemic. These services are unique—but shouldn't be (NSW interview 06).

# An authorising environment

All interview participants highlighted the flexibility of DCJ and NSW Health as key to achieving successful outcomes during the COVID-19 emergency. One interview participant explained that the COVID-19 period enabled them to:

step outside our operational boundaries, the things we normally do, and [show] willingness to do something different, to problem-solve (NSW interview 03).

# Another interview participant also emphasised the importance of high-level support:

Structural factors such as executive buy-in by Health and also DCJ ... had an impact in terms of making sure that the yeses were lined up when the yeses needed to be lined up to progress things. And that allowed for agile collaboration (NSW interview 04).

It allowed us to go, 'Oh, wait a minute, the computer doesn't say no,' because you had to have workaround solutions in the middle of a pandemic for someone who is experiencing homelessness (NSW interview 04).

# Communication

Interview participants highlighted that the establishment of the Taskforce facilitated effective communication between all parties. One interview participant detailed:

The Taskforce provided communication and coordination mechanisms to identify and, importantly, address and then escalate, which was the really critical part of its success (NSW interview 04).

Another interview participant confirmed the effectiveness of communication within the Taskforce:

It was like there was amazing communication. We knew exactly what was happening all the time from their perspective, and they knew from ours (NSW interview 06).

# Shared ways of working

The capacity to change practices, to ensure that agencies could work together, was another key enabler of the Taskforce's success. As one interview participant noted:

We had shared ways of working. So, we've all got our different cultures, we've all got our different ways of working. But during the pandemic—and this is something that I've been striving to make sure continues—is that shared ways of working [were adopted] (NSW interview 04).

# Working within a collaborative and trauma-informed framework

Interview participants emphasised that operating within person-centred, trauma-informed and collaborative care frameworks was crucial for the success of health efforts during the COVID-19 emergency. Specifically, for the Vaccine Hub, interview participants highlighted the importance of expertise in identifying and responding to trauma to avoid re-traumatisation, which contributed to high vaccine uptake and return rates for second doses. Additionally, it was vital that the Taskforce acknowledged the interdependency between health and housing services and considered the broader context of individuals' lives.

# 3.4 What was learned through increased interaction

# Further linkages established between SHS and public health agencies

Both NSW Health and SHS interview participants identified a key lesson learned as the increased understanding of each other's roles and the identification of key stakeholders. As one interview participant from NSW Health detailed:

It opened up a dialogue, and homelessness services knew who was who in the health zoo ... it helped strengthen our relationship with the public health because we really relied on them for up-to-date information (NSW interview 05).

I think what it did was help the homelessness services have a better understanding of the health system and what parts of the health system interact with each other. I think what was interesting was, afterwards, quite a lot of additional services popped up and started providing health services (NSW interview 05).

However, one interview participant highlighted the need for further training in this area:

It's not easy for people that work in the system, let alone if you're outside it. So, I think providing education and training to support homelessness services to identify key health issues and pathways to care that are locally designed is probably one way that health and homelessness services could work together (NSW interview 05).

# Further collaboration on emergency processes

Interview participants identified that the collaborations forged during the COVID-19 emergency period laid the groundwork for further collaboration on emergency protocols for people sleeping rough. This includes protocols not only for pandemics but also for other extreme conditions such as heat events. The joint efforts during the pandemic helped to establish strong, reliable partnerships that could be mobilised for other emergencies.

One interview participant highlighted the effectiveness of these partnerships:

Then there are new projects. We'd often go to those key partners within those health districts to say, 'This is a good idea. Let's do this.' It's a lot stronger, and I think it's that shared trauma ... really strong partnership that came out of it (NSW interview 09).

# Greater recognition of the role of health in responses to homelessness

Interview participants from both SHS and NSW Health indicated that increased collaboration with public health agencies led to a greater awareness of the critical role health plays in responses to homelessness. This collaborative effort highlighted the necessity of integrating health services into the support framework for individuals transitioning from homelessness to temporary and permanent housing.

One interview participant specifically noted the importance of health services in providing essential support during the housing process:

COVID showed us that when you do that sort of triage work at that point of entry into the system, you're actually able to hold people and support people for as long as they need. And that's the other thing—for as long as they need. For some people, that won't be very long. And for some people, it will be (NSW interview 01).

# 3.5 Policy implications

There are several policy implications from the successful collaboration between public health services, SHS and government agencies in inner-city Sydney during the COVID-19 emergency.

# Outreach models to enhance access to health services

Clinicians from SESLHD and homelessness outreach workers from St Vincent's Hospital Network played a crucial role in driving public health responses during this period. Their contributions exemplify the best practices outlined by Davies and Wood (2018) for enhancing health outcomes for people experiencing homelessness—especially through specialised general practice and outreach services. Interview participants highlighted that initiatives like HART and the Inner City COVID-19 Vaccine Hub effectively addressed traditional barriers to accessing health services for this population. They underscored the importance of outreach-focussed models that are trusted and accessible to people experiencing homelessness.

The success of these initiatives underscores the potential to expand and support the establishment of proactive and outreach-focussed health agencies like those in SESLHD and St Vincent's Hospital Network across other regions. However, it's important to acknowledge that the dynamics in inner-city Sydney differ significantly from regional and other areas of Sydney. The concentration of services in inner-city areas is a result of longstanding issues with rough sleeping and infrastructure. Regional areas in particular often face shortages in various health services, which could pose challenges in replicating a homelessness outreach service similar to that of inner Sydney. Implementing such services in regional areas may require tailored approaches that consider local contexts, resources and infrastructure limitations.

# Adopting trauma-informed and person-centred frameworks

In addition to its outreach focus, interview participants highlighted that the success of health engagement and collaboration was largely due to implementing a trauma-informed approach. This approach ensured that services were delivered in a way that recognised and addressed trauma, thereby avoiding re-traumatisation, and enhancing engagement and outcomes. Interview participants also emphasised the importance of person-centred care for future homelessness health collaborations, noting that tailoring services to the individual needs and circumstances of those being served is crucial.

# Programs or resources to facilitate collaboration between health services, housing agencies and SHS

As outlined earlier, the Taskforce demonstrated a highly effective collaboration that successfully provided housing and health services to people sleeping rough in inner-city Sydney during the COVID-19 pandemic. Key factors contributing to this success included:

- a supportive environment
- flexibility
- effective communication
- a shared approach to working.

An essential aspect of this collaboration was the recognition of the interdependency between housing and health services, which was critical for addressing the complex needs of people experiencing homelessness comprehensively. The Taskforce model during the pandemic emphasised delivering both health and social care in a manner that considered the broader context of the lives of people experiencing homelessness.

Interview participants involved in this research identified these factors as essential not only during 'emergencies' but also as ongoing necessities, recognising that homelessness itself constitutes an ongoing emergency that requires flexible and collaborative approaches to address.

# The need to develop effective collaborations between government, public health and SHS in other groups experiencing homelessness

While this case study focuses on responses to rough sleepers, who receive substantial attention and resources because of their high visibility, it is crucial to acknowledge the need for similar services for other groups experiencing homelessness. People in precarious or unstable housing situations—including those couch surfing—often face greater challenges in receiving support and are historically under-recognised. When considering future responses and potential collaborations between government, public health and SHS it is important to ensure these groups are also considered.

# 4. Victorian case study

- Pre-existing partnerships between SHS and health services, such as inreach health services at various SHS sites, were foundational in providing rapid, coordinated support for people experiencing homelessness when COVID emerged.
- Additional key enablers included an expedited decision-making environment, rapid emergency funding allocation and involvement of local community health providers.
- Barriers to the COVID-19 response included misunderstandings due to differing language and practices between health and homelessness services, privacy concerns in information-sharing, and resource limitations in regional areas. All of these hindered effective collaboration and service delivery.

# 4.1 Introduction: the pre-COVID context in Victoria

When the COVID-19 pandemic emerged in Victoria, the government response relied heavily on existing humanservices infrastructure and relationships to respond to people experiencing homelessness. Below we describe some of this infrastructure.

In Victoria, people experiencing or at risk of homelessness access SHS through centralised access points. Access points are spread across the state with at least one in every department region, with some additional specialist access points for youth, women and Indigenous people. Intake assessment and planning workers serve as the initial contact point, providing emergency accommodation using Housing Establishment Funds (HEFs) and referring individuals to additional services and housing vacancies in the SHS system. However, those sleeping rough can sometimes access crisis accommodation directly through their outreach worker. Each Department of Families, Fairness and Housing (DFFH) region has a Local Area Service Network (LASN) that coordinates the SHS sector to enhance planning and service delivery. Each LASN has a dedicated Homeless Networker who is responsible for coordinating the LASN, including:

- organising monthly LASN meetings
- mapping local homelessness resources
- managing a small budget to support the activities of the LASN.

These roles are funded directly by the DFFH but are auspiced by an SHS agency within that given region. Furthermore, a resource register exists across the state where access to case management places, crisis accommodation, transitional housing, and permanent supportive housing is organised and allocated. However, the specific way vacancies are prioritised varies across the regions.

The DFFH publishes services guidelines and conditions of funding to ensure minimum standards and consistency in service provision across the state (Department of Health and Human Services [DHHS] 2015; Homes Victoria 2021). These guidelines provide policy context and links to relevant policies that should be read in conjunction with the DFFH human services standards (DFFH 2024). Prior to COVID-19, the 2014 services guidelines and conditions of funding were in effect (DHHS 2015). During COVID-19, these guidelines underwent several updates to include:

- expectations of SHS agencies to develop COVID-safe plans and business continuity plans
- training in infection control for staff
- priority allocation of existing resources so that staff could be redeployed to the highest priority programs (often supporting people in hotels) throughout the pandemic (DHHS 2020a; Homes Victoria 2021).<sup>1</sup>

Victoria has a strong history of assertive outreach programs for people sleeping rough, which was expanded in the years leading up to the COVID-19 pandemic. In early 2017, the Victorian Government released *Victoria's homelessness and rough sleeping action plan,* a two-year emergency funding package to help address increasing levels of rough sleeping in inner Melbourne (Victorian Government 2018). A rough sleeping strategy was developed, followed by a rough sleeping action plan (Victorian Government 2018). This plan increased funding to the existing Melbourne Street to Home program (MS2H) and Rough Sleeper Initiative (RSI) and expanded assertive outreach programs into other inner city, suburban and regional local government areas. These rough sleeper assertive outreach programs have continued into the present with many programs in Greater Melbourne now connected through the Melbourne Zero project (Launch Housing 2024a).

#### Pre-COVID relationships between SHS and health services

In addition to assertive outreach programs, prior to COVID there were also established relationships between SHS and health services. In acknowledgement of the significant health needs of people experiencing homelessness, several large SHS crisis and supported accommodation services had set up inreach services where primary and allied health services visited their services at regular set times. For example:

- Launch Housing's Southbank and Youth Foyers (Launch Housing 2024b; Foyer Foundation 2024)
- VincentCare's Ozanam House (VincentCare 2024)
- Bolton Clarke homeless person program (Bolton Clarke 2024)
- Homeless Outreach Psychiatric Service (HOPS) run by the Alfred Hospital (Alfred Health Victoria 2024)
- Cohealth (Cohealth 2024)
- Youth Projects' drop-in service, The Living Room (Youth Projects 2024)
- St Vincent's Hospital's step-down facility, The Cottage (St Vincent's Hospital 2024a).

<sup>1</sup> Note: The Department of Health and Human Services (DHHS) was restructured and became the Department of Health and the separate Department of Families, Fairness and Housing (DFFH) in February 2021, with Homes Victoria (formerly the housing division within DHHS) sitting within DFFH taking responsibility for oversight of SHS, community and public housing, as well as Victoria's Big Build.

## 4.2 Emergence of COVID-19

## 4.2.1 The Victorian COVID context

Victoria had its first confirmed case of COVID-19 on 25 January 2020 and its first death on 26 March 2020. On 16 March 2020 a state of emergency had been declared and restrictions on the size of public gatherings came into effect.

By the end of March 2020, Stage 3 restrictions were in place, which meant the closure of all non-essential services, ending the school term early and allowing people to leave home for one of four reasons: 'food and supplies; medical care; exercise; and work or education'. Gatherings of no more than two people were banned 'unless they are members of an immediate household and it is for work or education' (Storen and Corrigan 2020).

By August 2020, tougher Stage 4 restrictions were in place, which limited people to travelling only five kilometres from home for essential shopping and exercise, each for only one hour per day, and imposed a curfew from 8pm to 5am (Hurst and Taylor 2020).

Multiple tranches of funding were released by the state government to support those experiencing homelessness including:

- SHS to provide emergency hotel accommodation through additional HEF
- services to increase outreach to those sleeping rough and find them emergency hotel accommodation
- COVID Isolation and Recovery Facilities (CIRFs)
- SHS to provide support services as well as programs for those experiencing or at risk of family violence, and to keep people experiencing homelessness in emergency hotel accommodation (Storen and Corrigan 2020).

#### The amount of funding was significant:

In the first tranche, we got 150 million bucks out of government for that and the most recent previous investment into homeless services was, that was five years before and it was like, I don't know, 18 million or something for the Rough Sleeping Action Plan ... But in terms of service system, that paled into insignificance [compared to] what we could achieve during COVID (Victorian interview 09).

From early March, the Victorian Government activated the State Control Centre (overseen by Emergency Management Victoria) to coordinate the response to COVID-19. Later in 2020 there were also changes within the DHHS with an additional emergency department created, including a dedicated COVID-19 homelessness team involving staff seconded from within DHHS and the SHS sector.

## 4.2.2 Early collaboration between health and SHS sector

Several dedicated programs for people experiencing homelessness were set up, and rolled out rapidly in response to the COVID-19 pandemic.

As part of the public health response and state of emergency declared in March 2020, SHS providers were instructed to provide emergency accommodation to people sleeping rough or otherwise experiencing homelessness in Victoria. Access points were instructed to purchase emergency accommodation for everyone presenting to an access point, while existing assertive outreach teams were instructed to engage hard-to-reach households with the aim of facilitating access to emergency accommodation (Kelly 2020).

All efforts to support households experiencing homelessness were coordinated through Homelessness Emergency Accommodation Response Teams (HEART), which were established in May 2020. A HEART was established in each DHHS homelessness services area (or LASN), which included:

- the Homelessness Networker for that region
- all access point agencies
- SHS providers
- representatives from local DHHS area offices (Kelly 2020: 4).

All SHS-funded agencies were mandated to participate in the HEARTs as part of the updated funding guidelines released by the DHHS.

The Homelessness Networker role was refocussed during this time to centre on management of the HEARTs, with the networker taking on responsibility in their area for:

- · brokering information on policy and guidelines between access points
- convening the working group
- coordinating a priority list working group to ensure consistency in prioritisation of clients for emergency accommodation
- raising priority issues with DHHS.

HEARTs coordinated the Hotel Emergency Response (HER) which, over time, accommodated thousands of Victorians. It was reported that during the intial lockdown period in Victoria (from March to May 2020), approximately 4,500 people were assisted into Emergency Accommodation (EA) (Parliament of Victoria 2021: 229, cited in Pawson, Martin et al.). By August 2021 the number of people who had been placed in EA totalled 19,000. (Booker 2021, cited in Pawson, Martin et al.2021:86) Between March and September 2020, 3,929 rough sleepers and 6,882 people experiencing homelessness were accommodated through the HER. (Pawson, Martin et al. 2021: 86).

As the pandemic continued and many people experiencing homelessness remained in hotels, the Homeless to Home (H2H) program was developed and funded. This program provided 1,845 people with flexible support packages—including property services, case-management support and brokerage households—to assist them to move to long-term housing (which included public and community housing, and headleased private rentals) from emergency hotel accommodation (Homes Victoria 2022).

Although the number of packages provided was fewer than the number of people experiencing homelessness in the HER (Pawson, Martin et al. 2021), it represented a massive investment, and an opportunity for those experiencing chronic homelessness in Melbourne. The program was targeted to those experiencing chronic homelessness across the state who were residing in emergency accommodation prior to 6 December 2020 (Homes Victoria 2022).

The High-Risk Accommodation Response (HRAR) was a statewide program established in 2020 by the then DHHS. HRAR aimed to address the COVID-19-related health and wellbeing needs of people living in high-risk accommodation settings, which included:

- public housing—high-rise, as well as medium-rise and low-rise dwellings
- supported residential services (SRS) and disability residential settings
- rooming houses
- community housing
- caravan parks with long-term residents.

Hotels used by people experiencing homelessness were added to the HRAR program once an outbreak had occurred. Other accommodation settings were included on a case-by-case basis (Victorian Healthcare Association 2022).

The HRAR program relied on existing relationships and networks. It was delivered through health catchment areas in Victoria. Community health organisations worked with local health services to lead each catchment, with monthly meetings to coordinate local responses (Victorian Healthcare Association 2022). Each catchment was divided into four operational divisions (north, south, east and west) covering both metropolitan and regional areas (Victorian Healthcare Association 2022). A central team managed the HRAR program, which addressed outbreaks in high-risk settings by providing information, support, PPE, advice to accommodation providers, and isolation support. The HRAR program focussed on planning, community engagement, prevention and preparedness, vaccinations and referrals, as well as monitoring for COVID-positive individuals.

As the pandemic progressed into 2021, the HRAR program evolved to focus more on the vaccination rollout and supporting residents in high-risk settings to get vaccinated. Despite its successes, funding for the program ceased at the end of June 2022 (Victorian Healthcare Association 2024).

## **COVID** Isolation and Recovery Facilities

Four specialist isolation facilities were rapidly established in Melbourne using disused facilities, such as aged care facilities. They were operating by April 2020 to provide a safe and supported place for people experiencing homelessness to isolate and recover from COVID-19. These COVID Isolation and Recovery Facilities (CIRFs) were 24-hour facilities that provided:

- case coordination by nurses and occupational therapists
- general medical support from medical assistants (graduate paramedics)
- support by housing support workers and lived experience workers to access housing after leaving the facility (DHHS 2020b).

The four facilities were operated by Anglicare Victoria, Brotherhood of St Laurence/Launch Housing, Sacred Heart Mission and VincentCare Victoria, with St Vincent's Hospital Melbourne (SVHM) and the Bolton Clarke Homeless Person's Program providing the clinical healthcare lead (DHHS 2020b).

During the early phase of the pandemic, stays were expected to be approximately two weeks (or longer if needed) to allow full recovery from COVID and to ensure patients were no longer infectious. People were eligible for a CIRF if they were in Victoria, experiencing homelessness and requiring isolation (Premier of Victoria 2020).

The success of prevention activities such as HER and HRAR limited the spread of COVID-19 among people experiencing homelessness in the first 12 months of the pandemic. This led to the four CIRF facilities being underutilised, with some closing. Sumner House (operated by Brotherhood of St Laurence/Launch Housing with Vincent's Health) remained in operation throughout the pandemic. With significant advocacy from the partner agencies, Sumner House evolved its service model from a CIRF to a dedicated health response for people experiencing chronic homelessness with health issues. From April 2020 to June 2021, Sumner House served 207 residents, including 52 COVID-19-positive individuals, with no resident-to-resident or staff transmissions (Brotherhood of St Laurence 2022).

## 4.2.3 Later collaboration

## From CIRF to the Better Health and Housing Program (BHHP)

As the pandemic progressed, Sumner House transitioned from a CIRF to the Better Health and Housing Program (BHHP) where participants are supported 'over a period of three to six months, during which they are expected to experience an improvement to their quality-of-life and reduction in demand on unplanned/emergency health services, welfare, and justice systems' (SVHM 2024b). The program has been operating since August 2022, and aims to provide stable housing, health management, and improved wellbeing. The care team includes housing and health service staff, with 24-hour support from Launch Housing and SVHM (Pahor 2023).

## Mobile Outreach Service and the delivery of vaccinations

In July 2021, the Victorian Government announced the launch of pop-up and mobile vaccination clinics for people experiencing homelessness and disadvantage. The mobile vaccination clinics were introduced as part the community health C-19 network, which included IPC Health, Cohealth, DPV Health, EACH, and StarHealth (Victorian State Government 2021). The rollout of the COVID-19 vaccine statewide in 2021 resulted in high demand for vaccines, with some people having difficulty securing appointments. The vaccination response relied on existing networks and structures, including hospitals and community health services, rather than creating new networks. Conversations occurred between SHS and health services about setting up temporary pop-up vaccination sites to reach people experiencing homelessness. One interview participant recounted that health professionals worked with SHS to identify hotspots and set up vaccination points:

They [emergency government department created during the pandemic] had all of the knowledge that they needed. But yeah, we worked together really closely on, you know, 'Where are the hotspots? Where do we need to set up vaccination points? Who do we need to do it?' (Victorian interview 09)

One interview participant described how the health services organised through the Aboriginal co-ops were operating vaccination buses, with nursing staff delivering to people experiencing homelessness:

Their intervention was really very good and very timely, so they were going basically through the community within their bus with a couple of staff, their nursing staff and vaccinating people as they went (Victorian interview 06).

A mobile outreach service delivered by St Vincent's, initially funded temporarily for vaccination efforts, also provided various vaccinations and health screenings, including for influenza and hepatitis C. Despite its success, the service faced funding challenges and eventually closed, which was seen as a significant loss to the community. As one interview participant described it: 'that service is actually closed, which is a real loss' (Victorian interview 03).

## 4.3 Barriers and enablers in the delivery of public health response

## 4.3.1 Barriers

## Lack of shared understanding

Several interview participants working in health and homelessness services called out tensions that arose due to perceived different working cultures, and the language used among health and homelessness workers during COVID. These differences created blockages in shared understanding—a critical feature of successful collaboration and a determinant of success in crisis response involving multi-agency work. As interview participants detailed:

[SHS] had to kind of put tools down and have a conversation about the language we were using to describe things, such as how we were rostering staff and things like that, because we realised that we were using different language to describe the same thing (Victorian interview 09).

Was really challenging in lots of ways because often [health services] would think we were speaking about the same thing, but actually different words. Different terminology means different things to housing service versus a health service (Victorian interview 03).

There were differences in initial recognition of infection control practices between the health and homelessness team. One health interview participant noted that this required providing a lot of education to get to a level of compliance across both teams.

So, you've got these health people who are probably slightly obsessive about [infection control] and then housing support workers for whom it's a pretty new concept and for most of the population, it was a pretty new concept ... At a government level, there was almost hysteria about infection control and quarantine and all that kind of stuff. So, getting to a point where there was a level of compliance that was probably equivalent across both teams, that meant moderating the health service side of things, but also then providing a lot of education. We did get there and then [it was] really regular for all staff, updating and practising and all that kind of thing (Victorian interview 03).

## Sharing information

During the complex unfolding of the crisis, significant strain was placed on service delivery systems, especially the 'intersections' across shared systems to protect vulnerable populations. Barriers emerged around the sharing of key, and often sensitive, information that was required to expedite public safety measures. As one interviewee put it:

I would say the sharing of information ... was challenging at times, people feeling comfortable that they were able to share the information, or people 'over sharing'. I think privacy is something we really [needed] to be mindful of (Victorian interview 08).

This quote describes a tension emerging during the health response to protect homelessness cohorts. While a 'business-as-usual' approach was supplanted by the needs of the crisis response, it created ambiguity around how to factor in existing safeguards on information-holding, establishing processes to ensure key information was correctly and sensitively handled while also facilitating the crisis response across system intersections.

## The metro-regional divide

A strong focus on containing the spread of COVID-19 in Greater Melbourne meant that sometimes regional areas were not as well supported and faced their own particular challenges.

Look, the challenge we have in this area is actually access to relevant health professionals ... waitlists tend to blow out considerably. Getting the actual professional services in this area can be challenging ... the demand on services is huge and those small services cover large areas (Victorian interview 07).

The pre-existing lack of SHS-managed crisis accommodation meant that services were dependent on hotels and motels for accommodation—including quarantine:

When you're placing a homelessness person ... having tested positive to COVID, to try and then put them into a crisis accommodation because it is a hotel [or] motel, the hotel is kind of saying, 'I don't know if I really want to take this individual. If you're telling me they've got COVID, because how do we support?' (Victorian interview 07)

Transport to services and testing sites was also an issue. As one interview participant summed up:

I guess it just highlighted all the issues that we're aware of in the rural areas that are there, that exemplified them. You can't pull resources from an area where you're resource-poor at the best of times (Victorian interview 07).

Some regional areas did not have pre-existing assertive outreach programs for people sleeping rough or many health outreach services. This created an additional barrier during COVID as there wasn't existing infrastructure that could be expanded.

## Recognition of and support for complex health issues for people experiencing homelessness

The implementation of a drug and alcohol abstinence model for people experiencing homelessness in hotels and isolation recovery facilities during the COVID-19 response created significant challenges. The abstinence model led to difficulties in managing withdrawals, increased risks associated with offsite substance use, people experiencing homelessness breaking isolation rules, and challenges in providing appropriate health support. As one SHS interview participant reported:

Then we're saying, 'You can't drink onsite.' So where do you drink? You go out back out onto the street and then you've got the element of, like, that being less safe for the person and potentially being criminalised because you're drinking on the street ... That was a bit of a barrier in terms of providing the support, then it was having to use an abstinence model (Victorian interview 04).

## 4.3.2 Enablers

## Authorising environment

The common thread among the key participant interviews was the ability of government and service organisations to organise, coordinate and respond to the crisis rapidly and efficiently. These responses were facilitated in part by the Victorian Government shifting gears to expedite decision-making, removing existing bureaucratic hurdles to allow service providers the best chance of meeting health needs during the crisis. As one interview participant framed the process:

Cabinet was sitting every day. And these [funding] submissions were going to Cabinet. And they're in. They're getting through. And so those types of bureaucratic processes, all the barriers around that came down because we had such a sole focus that everybody agreed we all had to do something [about the crisis] (Victorian interview 09).

The severity of the crisis on homelessness populations brought about this 'sole focus', under which prevailing administrative processes were suspended to expedite the response.

Alternatively, existing processes were also critical in ensuring timely responses during the crisis. For example, significant additional funds were made available through HEF to place people into emergency hotel accommodations. To ensure the rapid allocation of funding, pre-existing service agreements were utilised and updated to clarify the actions SHS providers needed to take in the COVID-19 environment. Additionally, Homelessness Networkers were effectively redeployed to coordinate the local HER through the HEARTs.

That such a complex system was capable of redeploying services and resources amid a highly ambiguous and unstable operating environment says much for the leadership and operational capabilities in this system. As one interview participant put it:

One of the magnificent things about [the response] and what made it work from a homelessness perspective was the government just directed us ... there was no butting up against the department. It made so much difference to just being clearly directed. There was no time for disagreement ... we found agencies that we didn't even engage with before (Victorian interview 02).

The pressures placed on the system by COVID-19 led to dismantling of existing administrative barriers and boundaries. This was aided by the rapid introduction of an authorising environment.

### Pre-existing relationships

In many instances, the health response was strengthened by place-based, pre-existing relationships between health providers and the community. For example, in regional areas, the connections between health providers facilitated the coordination of implementation. Suitable treatment sites were easily identified based on existing knowledge of available facilities in the local area, and services were rolled out to meet basic needs as interim solutions while more stable clinical governance arrangements were established. Local populations were also more likely to be familiar with providers due to their closer proximity to health service delivery in regional areas. These relationships aided both the technical coordination of the public health response and communication with local people. As one interview participant detailed:

[The program] worked, it was predominantly delivered by community health providers (CHPs) in their local areas. They've had lots of connections within their local community already. So, lots of services already knew about them. And they also knew about the sites that were considered ... within their portfolio (Victorian interview 08).

The statewide HRAR program relied heavily on existing relationships across health providers to provide information and support to those in high-risk settings, and later with the vaccination rollout. HEARTs were also based on the pre-existing LASNs to map and understand local resources and manager the HER. The Sumner House CIRF, the only one of the four that continued right through the pandemic and has continued in an evolved state post-pandemic, was a product of a strong pre-existing relationship between St Vincent's Hospital Melbourne, Launch Housing and the Brotherhood of St Laurence.

## 4.4 What was learned through increased interaction

The response to the COVID public health crisis resulted in a series of learnings for the network of agencies and organisations involved in delivering the response. The acute health needs present in homeless cohorts uncovered highly important knowledge that illuminated and exposed features of the service delivery system and the actors involved.

The interviewees often reflected on the impressive capacity of the systems to adapt quickly and accurately to the unfolding health crisis. Despite the intersectional complexity of service environments for homelessness and health, stakeholders found decision-making efficiency improved, and the benefits of removing administrative barriers to deliver services rapidly. In Victoria, the main lessons learned from the coordinated response centred on formalised collaboration and service co-location.

## Investing in formalised collaboration

Interview participants identified the need for formalised relationship-building between homelessness services and the health sector. They emphasised that formal relationships, rather than informal ones, are crucial to ensure continuity despite staff turnover. One interview participant highlighted the critical role that service managers play in maintaining robust relationships between SHS and health services, noting that relationship management should be an integral part of the service manager's responsibilities.

Additionally, one interview participant believed formal relationships should be established at all levels to ensure consistent communication pathways between SHS and health staff:

From both sectors together regularly, so I think we need the people on the ground meeting and talking and having relationships and pathways. We then need the kind of middle management doing the same, and we then need the kind of exact level doing the same, and I think probably operating at those different levels (Victorian interview 03).

Interview participants highlighted the need for dedicated funding to support workers skilled in relationshipbuilding to foster effective collaboration. The Homeless Networkers and LASNs who formed HEARTS and HRAR are both strong examples of the benefits of investing in relationship-building and networking. Formalising these collaborative structures and processes in health and homelessness will give staff greater clarity about where intersectional touchpoints are, and how teams can and should work together to effectively meet the health needs of homeless cohorts.

## The importance of co-located services

Stakeholders from homelessness services highlighted the importance of integrating health and homelessness services through co-location that delivered better outcomes for people experiencing homelessness. This approach allows for a comprehensive, multidisciplinary response to the complex needs of individuals experiencing homelessness by providing a full health response within the same space as homelessness services, which meant that organisations can achieve better outcomes. One SHS interview participant detailed the outcomes of multidisciplinary response:

So, any multidisciplinary response ... I think about Bolton Clarke, the programs there. I think about our programs, if there was something like [the COVID-19 pandemic] that happened again, or a relationship we needed to have. It wouldn't just be doing one task, it would need to be an entire health response within that space. Something holistic every time you do it (Victorian interview 01).

## 4.5 Policy implications

There are several implications for policy and policy-making systems in Victoria. Stakeholders identified several system components that were illustrated in practice during the crisis, each of which represents an opportunity to strengthen system design and coordination.

## Sharing goals, accountability and resources

The presence of shared goals and resources led to the perception of increased efficacy of service delivery and the protection of public health. Many interview participants noted the importance of agreed goals and coordination of efforts: these enabled better outreach to vulnerable populations in both metropolitan and regional contexts in Victoria. The achievement of shared goals requires a commitment to provide shared resources to empower interagency service provision.

#### Authorising environment

There was agreement among Victorian stakeholders that the shift in authorising environment made it more efficient to rollout the health and homelessness response, largely through the reduction in bureaucratic procedures. There remains a significant opportunity for policy actors to evaluate the improved conditions for efficient and effective decision-making created during the crisis response.

### Investing in existing relationships

Existing relationships both within the SHS (HEARTs) and community health (HRAR) sectors, as well as between SHS and health services, provided the infrastructure for much of the successful response for people experiencing homelessness during the pandemic. Collaborations between health and SHS helped both parties to learn each other's language and share knowledge to help:

- health providers grow their understanding of homelessness
- SHS providers grow their knowledge of health services and the health system.

Investing in both networking and relationship-building roles, as well as dedicated program-based collaborations between SHS and health services, will lead to better outcomes for people experiencing homelessness.

## When funding is available significant things can be achieved

The significant increase in funding available for people experiencing homelessness meant that inroads were made into the health issues experienced by some of this cohort. The CIRFs (and now BHHP) meant that there were (and are) more options for people experiencing homelessness and complex health issues to receive integrated support. The BHHP has seen improved housing outcomes, improved health and wellbeing, and improved community management of health issues (Pahor 2023). Building on the local knowledge of community healthcare providers, the HRAR program and mobile vaccination clinics were able to provide general support and linkages to support the diverse health needs of people experiencing homelessness (Victorian Healthcare Association 2022).

# 5. Tasmanian case study

- Unaccompanied children faced significant challenges in complying with public health orders related to COVID-19, such as lockdown directives, stay-at-home orders, social distancing, and isolation requirements.
- Community sector advocates played a vital role in addressing the needs of unaccompanied homeless children during COVID-19, establishing forums and using outreach strategies to push for targeted health responses.
- There is a specific need for greater cross-agency visibility and accountability for unaccompanied homeless children as key to safeguarding the health and wellbeing of this cohort into the future.
- The Tasmanian Department of Health is a key but largely untapped partner for collaborative work to prevent and respond to homelessness.

## 5.1 Introduction: Unaccompanied homeless children

Children who experience homelessness unaccompanied by parent or guardian are among those most vulnerable in the Australian community. Unaccompanied homeless children occupy a fundamental gap in the operations of most government agencies, with no explicit federal government recognition of this cohort.

Nationally, only New South Wales and Tasmania have developed policies (see NSW DCJ 2021; Department of Communities Tasmania n.d.-a) and practice guides (Department of Communities Tasmania n.d.-b; Yfoundations 2021). The ACT has an explicit service coordination response specifically targeting this cohort (ACT Government in collaboration with the Youth Coalition of the ACT 2021).

While child protection agencies may theoretically take some responsibility for this cohort, unaccompanied homelessness is not necessarily considered grounds for out-of-home care provision. AIHW data from 2021–22 (2024b) reveals that, nationally, nearly 13,000 children aged 10–17 years old presented to SHS alone, including 372 children in Tasmania.

Although limited in Australia, existing research on unaccompanied child homelessness consistently reveals pathways of extreme adversity from childhood into adolescence with continued risk of harm and self-harm in the context of surviving outside the family home (Chowdry, Barker et al. 2018; Cooper 2018; Flatau, Thielking et al. 2015; Noble-Carr and Trew 2018; Robinson 2022). Unaccompanied child homelessness includes:

- an absence of consistent care from a parent or guardian
- lack of access to SHS or other accommodation options due to young age and lack of finances
- lack of service access knowledge
- fear of youth SHS—which regularly accommodate young adults up to 21 years of age.

Often escaping abuse, neglect and caregiver domestic violence, unaccompanied homeless children struggle with:

- school access and engagement
- very poor physical and mental health
- intimate partner violence in their own relationships
- risk of sexual and physical assault and predatory behaviour
- drug and alcohol misuse
- involvement in criminal activity (Robinson 2017, 2018, 2021).

When COVID-19 arrived in Tasmania in February 2020 it intersected with a unique period of research, advocacy and emerging cross-sector collaboration on reviewing responses to unaccompanied child homelessness in Tasmania. From 2017–2019, sustained research and advocacy—led by Anglicare Tasmania in close collaboration with Youth Network of Tasmania (YNOT, which is Tasmania's youth peak), and the Office of the Commissioner for Children and Young People—drew renewed attention to the longstanding issue of children under 18, and as young as 10 years old, experiencing homelessness alone while not in the care of a parent or guardian(Commissioner for Children and Young People Tasmania 2019).

This work led to the creation of a broader coalition of concern on unaccompanied child homelessness in Tasmania involving multiple community service organisations and eventually an Under 16s Homelessness Taskforce was established. The Taskforce was a cross-sector expert-advisory panel convened to provide ministerial advice on responding to homelessness for unaccompanied under 16s through the Youth at Risk Project Team of the then Department of Communities Tasmania (Commissioner for Children and Young People Tasmania 2019).

## 5.2 Emergence of COVID-19 and unaccompanied homeless children

The Under 16s Homelessness Taskforce released its Ministerial Advice in December 2019 (Commissioner for Children and Young People Tasmania 2019). However, before implementation could begin, a Public Health Emergency was declared, and Tasmania went into lockdown under a state of emergency from March to May 2020. The timing of COVID-19's arrival was particularly unfortunate, as it came after years of research and advocacy had finally led the Tasmanian Government to recognise unaccompanied homeless children as a distinct and vulnerable group in need of tailored policy and practice—and potentially legislative intervention (Robinson 2020).

In particular, the Under 16s Taskforce Ministerial Advice highlighted the unresolved issue of the lack of authority and accountability for decision-making to support the wellbeing of vulnerable children not in formal care arrangements (Robinson 2020). The pandemic period unfortunately provided an extreme context of health and welfare risk in which the warnings by the Taskforce about the relative invisibility and lack of accountability for unaccompanied homeless children were given heightened clarity and urgency.

The work of the Under 16s Homelessness Taskforce provided valuable context for early decision-making on improving responses to unaccompanied homeless children during the lockdown period. In April 2020, as part of its COVID-19 Housing and Homelessness Support Package, the Tasmanian Government announced an investment of \$513,000 to assist unaccompanied homeless children by increasing the capacity of existing youth outreach services (Tasmanian Department of Treasury and Finance 2020). Led by the Department of Education in collaboration with Communities Tasmania, Vulnerable Student Panels were also subsequently developed to offer additional inter-agency oversight of vulnerable children enrolled in government schools.

However, because they were minors without effective guardians or stable housing and care, unaccompanied children faced significant challenges in complying with public health orders related to COVID-19, such as lockdown directives, stay-at-home orders, social distancing, and isolation requirements. Child and youth outreach services, along with SHS sectors working with these children, also struggled to access key public health services involved in the COVID-19 response, including quarantine, polymerase chain reaction (PCR) testing, and vaccination (Robinson 2020).

In Tasmania, there was confusion among child and youth outreach and SHS sectors about how unaccompanied children would be supported to access the state's only quarantine facility in Hobart (Robinson 2020). These services faced difficulties with:

- managing lockdown and isolation in SHS residential facilities with shared bedrooms and amenities
- dealing with young clients unable to comply with lockdown and social distancing directives
- arranging transport to testing sites (which were initially drive-through only)
- accessing quarantine or healthcare services.

Additionally, the services encountered challenges in supporting children's access to vaccination, including managing consent without legal guardianship and coordinating subsequent vaccination doses.<sup>2</sup>

At the conclusion of the major state of emergency lockdown period, the Tasmanian Government convened a new Under 16s Homelessness Working Group in June 2020, led by Children and Youth Services for the Department of Communities Tasmania, to begin implementing the Taskforce recommendations. Following additional advocacy from the community sector—and after the main period of COVID-19 spread was over—the Working Group released practice guidelines in June 2021 for responding to COVID-19 for unaccompanied under 16s in SHS.<sup>3</sup>

While valuable for child and youth-specific SHS, this advice arrived long after the emergency period was over and problematically targeted the needs of residential SHS settings rather than the needs of unaccompanied homelessness children. Some youth SHS sectors reported they did not have access to appropriate resources to implement COVID-19 outbreak management plans, and it was unclear what guidance youth outreach services received to support access to COVID-19 public health responses for their unaccompanied, homeless clients (Robinson 2020).

<sup>2</sup> For further detailed discussion on the mismatch between COVID-19 responses and the context, needs and capacities of unaccompanied child homelessness and the services supporting them, see Robinson (2020) <u>https://www.anglicare-tas.org.au/</u>research/stayhome-a-full-report-of-the-impact-of-covid-19-on-unaccompanied-homeless-children-in-tasmania/.

<sup>3</sup> These guidelines were subsequently published on the Department of Communities Tasmania website as COVID-19 Response for Unaccompanied Under 16s in Specialist Homelessness Services: Practice Guidelines. However, the document is no longer available.

These efforts to grapple with the unique challenges of delivering a public health response to COVID-19 for children experiencing homelessness alone were not specific to Tasmania. However, in New South Wales, residential and support services were both declared essential, and advice on implementing public health responses was provided by NSW DCJ to the Homeless Youth Assistance Program and youth SHS sectors as early as April 2020.<sup>4</sup> The speed of this response was because existing policy and service systems for unaccompanied homeless children and young people were already well-developed.

Despite the promising recognition of the vulnerability of unaccompanied homeless children in Tasmania during the pandemic, rapid monitoring revealed several challenges:

- the reduction of face-to-face service provision by some government and non-government services, including youth outreach services
- an initial lack of guidance on implementing public health measures for children without safe housing or guardianship.

Both situations negatively impacted both the children and the service providers (Robinson 2020).

In response, significant additional resources were committed post-pandemic to strengthen care team and non-statutory residential care responses for unaccompanied homeless children. This effort was part of the Department of Communities Tasmania's (2021) Strong Families, Safe Kids, Next Steps Action Plan 2021–2023. This was followed by the release in April 2022 of two key documents:

- Under 16s Homelessness: Children and Young People Under 16 Who Are at Risk of or Experiencing Homelessness: A Policy Framework for Tasmania
- Under 16s Homelessness: Children Who Are Under 16 and Alone and at Risk of or Experiencing Homelessness. Practice Guidelines for Specialist Homelessness Services (Department of Communities Tasmania n.d.-b).

However, as discussed below, there remains limited confidence in the effective implementation of these initiatives.

## 5.3 Barriers and enablers in the delivery of public health response

## 5.3.1 Barriers

## Lack of awareness of homelessness within Public Health

A lack of awareness and understanding of homelessness more broadly within Public Health as a government agency was identified as a fundamental barrier to the provision of a response to COVID-19 to unaccompanied homeless children. This included an observed lack of awareness of the diverse population of Tasmanians experiencing homelessness and of the SHS sector itself.

Interviewer: Would it be fair to say that at the beginning at least, there was a lack of Public Health understanding of the homeless sector and the settings that were involved in the sector?

Participant: Yes very, very, very, very. Yes, absolutely. They didn't know they existed (Tasmanian interview 10).

<sup>4</sup> This was published by NSW Department of Communities and Justice as COVID-19: Frequently asked questions for HYAP and Youth SHS Providers, Issue 1: April 2020, but is no longer available. Note: advocacy on resolving a lack of clarity on public health responses to unaccompanied homeless children and young people was also ongoing in NSW; see for example: <a href="https://womensagenda.com.au/latest/where-can-young-homeless-people-self-isolate-urgent-help-needed-for-homeless-services-facing-covid-19/">https://womensagenda.com.au/latest/where-can-young-homeless-people-self-isolate-urgent-help-needed-for-homeless-services-facing-covid-19/</a>.

Community sector participants reported frustration with a lack of understanding within Public Health of the nature of SHS residential settings and how clients interacted with and within these settings, including, notably, the freedom of movement of SHS clients as opposed to those in aged care and disability residential settings. Participants argued that this lack of understanding meant that relevant advice was slow to emerge on how best to prevent and manage COVID-19 transmission and outbreaks within a highly mobile and changeable residential client group, and in poorly resourced and thinly staffed residential services, which included shared bedrooms and facilities.

## Initial de-prioritisation of children and young people

Participants also noted that the initial de-prioritisation of children and young people, who were perceived as being at lower risk from COVID-19, may have contributed to an overarching focus on adults in the response. This adult-centred approach was further emphasised in Tasmania due to an early outbreak in an aged care setting.

I don't think [Public Health] knew [unaccompanied homeless children] existed ... I think there was more support to adults who were experiencing primary homelessness and that were physically on the streets and were the visible homeless. But I think the kids that we see, people are quite shocked about, and they don't really know about [them] (Tasmanian interview 07).

There was no thought from Public Health with regards to people who were under 18 (Tasmanian interviewee 09).

There was much more about a response around adults and what we do in those cases ... But we needed to act. It was impacting everybody (Tasmanian interview 11).

Given the population-level risk, the initial focus of Public Health on the general population was understood as necessary. However, this approach exposed the likelihood of overlooking particularly vulnerable cohorts as there were no designated priority leads with subject-matter expertise. It also highlighted the critical need for early and close collaboration with other agencies that could provide specialist input on tailoring generic population responses to reach more vulnerable groups.

## The lack of clear responsibility for unaccompanied homeless children as a cohort

Emerging across the interviews were also many observations that the lack of clear responsibility for this cohort was seen as crucial to their lack of visibility for tailored public health responses.<sup>5</sup> The fact that unaccompanied homeless children cross multiple priority cohorts was also seen as a significant barrier. The historical lack of definitional clarity of unaccompanied homeless children as those under 18 versus homeless young people aged up to 24 years old was seen to contribute to their lack of visibility as minors and, in turn, to a lack of understanding of their extreme vulnerability. Likewise, the historical lack of definitional clarity that unaccompanied homeless children who were not in the custody of a parent or guardian versus homeless children who may be accompanied, for example, in the context of family homelessness, was also seen as problematic.

I think ultimately that [unaccompanied child homelessness] just needs to be recognised in the first place ... Just recognise that a blanket approach to everyone is not going to apply to them (Tasmanian interview 07).

<sup>5</sup> This could be contrasted with the response to vulnerable children in out-of-home care documented by the Tasmanian Commissioner for Children and Young People, <u>https://childcomm.tas.gov.au/resource/covid-19-monitoring-insights-children-and-young-people-inoohc/.</u>

Interview participants emphasised that when the pandemic arrived, unaccompanied children and the services working with them fell across and between the purview of multiple government agencies with no clear lead. It was also observed that during the pandemic, direct connections between the community sector, including peak organisations, and Public Health were weak, with only government agency to Public Health communication being seen to have any cut through. As such, with no one government agency taking specific responsibility for unaccompanied homeless children, these systemic gaps and vulnerabilities made advocating for targeted responses for unaccompanied homeless children even more difficult during a population-level health emergency.

The component of the [SHS] sector who work with that cohort [unaccompanied children] was certainly asking questions [about outbreak management] because that was a massive gap. There was no information. And really, that went on for quite a long time (Tasmanian interview 11).

You'd ring up Public Health for advice, and they didn't have any idea of the homeless sector ... Nobody actually understands what goes on in shelters, Public Health doesn't have a clue, and acute services don't really have a clue how things work in shelters either ... (Tasmanian interview 03)

### Little relevance of Public Health directives for unaccompanied homeless children

Public Health directives such as 'stay-at-home' orders or responses such as drive-through PCR testing made fundamental assumptions about the presence of a safe home, a guardian and access to transport. This meant that unaccompanied homeless children were largely missed in public health responses to COVID-19, particularly in the context of restricted face-to-face support services more often involved in providing transport and appointment support for their clients.

The expectation that everyone had a safe, nice warm home they could see out their COVID isolation in, that was such a huge presumption that just couldn't be fulfilled. Or the presumption that they [unaccompanied homeless children] had access to a face mask readily or antibacterial stuff wherever they happen to have landed that day. And then you've got the [fact that] they couldn't necessarily stay in one place to complete an isolation because they were couch surfing, or it wasn't safe (Tasmanian interview 12).

## Reduced service capacity due to community and government services deemed as non-essential

The pre-existing lack of targeted public health service engagement with people experiencing homelessness, including unaccompanied children, was only worsened by the definition of many community and government services as non-essential during the public health emergency lockdown period. Not only were there few targeted youth health services to surge in an emergency but, overall, there was explicitly reduced capacity and opportunity to reach and engage with children experiencing homelessness alone. Given unaccompanied children's lack of health service access, reduced contact with other support services was understood to disproportionately impact COVID-19 messaging and response for this group.

## Limited focus on targeted COVID-19 measures for priority cohorts

A key barrier in the provision of a response to unaccompanied homeless children was a perceived limited focus on developing and targeting realistic COVID-19 prevention and response measures to priority cohorts as the emergency unfolded:

I mean, I think you know those mass clinics work for the mass population ... If you think about Public Health, you have a universal approach and then you have targeted responses to those that need them. So maybe that's where we went wrong, as we forgot the targeted responses (Tasmanian interview 06). When COVID first hit and we were looking at going into lockdowns, we had to do all these risk forms and I remember filling them out going, 'Yes, but unaccompanied minors, unaccompanied minors, unaccompanied minors!' Like, that's our biggest risk is that we're sole-worker, unaccompanied minors, shared facilities. And when they were talking about quarantining, it's like, 'Will you take an unaccompanied minor or not?' (Tasmanian interview 03)

## Shame in admission of the existence of unaccompanied children

Additionally, it was suggested that specific public health responses to unaccompanied homeless children may not have been prioritised because of the broader political risks and 'shame' involved in the admission of the existence and unmet needs of this highly vulnerable cohort.

Do agencies want to admit the enormous level of need, or the existence of this particular cohort? Because it kind of brings shame doesn't it, to agencies and government and communities, that we've got kids who are unaccompanied and homeless, full stop (Tasmanian interview 12).

## 5.3.2 Enablers

## Key role of community sector peaks

Research participants focussed on the key role community sector peaks played as advocates for the needs of those experiencing homelessness, including unaccompanied homeless children, during and following the declared public health emergency. In particular, the creation by the Tasmanian Council of Social Services of a Community Services COVID-19 Network.

This Network included a weekly cross-sector forum, and the use of an issues register, both of which were seen as important 'catch-all' mechanisms through which to raise awareness of the needs of unaccompanied homeless children being observed by frontline workers. This was particularly important for organisations and youth outreach programs that were not part of the SHS sector, where strong leadership from Shelter Tasmania was also reported by service providers. This points to the difficulties faced when a highly vulnerable cohort and the challenges they experience do not fit easily or neatly into advocacy, system and service delivery categories, and highlight a lack of pre-existing engagement between Public Health, community sector peaks, organisations and services.

Nonetheless, the combined efforts of all relevant peaks—including TASCOSS, YNOT and Shelter Tasmania were identified by participants as key in collective efforts to push for clarification of a COVID-19 response for unaccompanied homeless children, along with the efforts of individuals and the use of personal contacts to raise key issues and request specific health responses. The commitment and creativity of frontline staff was also considered crucial to the delivery of COVID-19 responses to unaccompanied homeless children.

Frontline services reported shouldering increased risks of providing client transport to testing and health services—by driving with the windows down. They also managed stay-at-home, isolation and social-distancing public health directives in residential services with young clients requiring additional support during an extraordinary public health event, but with no change to their very low staff to client ratios—usually one worker to anywhere four and nine clients.

## Use of specialist mobile health outreach

Participants reported that when the use of specialist mobile health outreach temporarily expanded statewide in the latter stages of the COVID-19 crisis, it was critical to vaccination access for unaccompanied homeless children. This also applies to dedicated 'vulnerable youth' vaccination clinics held in southern Tasmania:

One of the really good things that happened, which again was a bit late to the party, but it was around vaccination and the engagement of the mobile team who actually came to supported accommodation services to provide vaccinations. We had a great uptake of that from young people (Tasmanian interview 11).

## 5.4 What was learned through increased interaction

The potential positive role Public Health can play for unaccompanied children was revealed

Positively, the COVID-19 emergency led many children and youth outreach and homelessness services to encounter Public Health as a standalone government agency and service provider for the first time. This experience highlighted the need for a stronger connection between the homelessness and public health sectors. Key learnings included:

- the need to address the limited involvement of Public Health and related services in meeting the ongoing health and mental health needs of the homeless community, including unaccompanied homeless children.
- the need for cross-sector, inter-agency forums with consistent Public Health representation.

Such forums would help engage the public health sector in understanding the current and emerging health issues and service barriers faced by unaccompanied children experiencing homelessness, and establish mechanisms for information-sharing across agency and sector silos.

Participants also reported increased awareness of the potential for advocacy that could be undertaken with the health system more broadly. This included addressing the lack of understanding and engagement shared between the homelessness and public health systems.

[The COVID-19 emergency] also made me realise there actually is a lot of advocacy we could do for kids in the health system, more than what I've realised I would say would be my key takeaway from it. Because you sort of only ... I always thought of public health [as] like a hospital, there wasn't this broader concept of what the health system is because I don't work in health ... Yeah, for me it was a bit of eye-opener (Tasmanian interview 12).

## Positive role of Communities Tasmania

Participants reported that response and coordination improved for SHS sectors once Communities Tasmania, in collaboration with Public Health, took the lead in developing tailored responses to COVID-19 for people experiencing homelessness. Responses included:

- the statewide expansion of Safe Space services—night shelters—for people rough sleeping
- the provision of additional funding to a mobile healthcare service
- the creation of a Mental Health and Homelessness Outreach Support Team (MHHOST).

However all of these initiatives were adult-focussed. Responsibility for unaccompanied homeless children went unclarified, potentially leaving them to fall between the cracks until a more developed response could be developed when the crisis was over:

There wasn't a dramatic response for young people ... there wasn't like the rough sleeper approach ... Safe Space—it's not a place for young people. It really is an adult response, as is the MHHOST. So, for young people, I think the effort was really on Child and Youth Services at the time about how they would help people who were in their Out of Home Care [OHC] (Tasmanian interview 10).

## COVID-19 exposed multiple system and service gaps between the homelessness and health sectors, and for unaccompanied homeless children

Participants strongly identified that there was no successful foundation to build on or surge during the COVID-19 crisis, as there were:

- limited base-service provisions in the homelessness sector
- limited homeless healthcare and youth healthcare services
- few mechanisms for connecting the homelessness and public health sectors—if any.

As previously argued by Robinson (2020), the COVID-19 response focus on 'priority settings' led to gaps where these settings—such as residential SHS—were absent, limited or not as commonly accessed, particularly by unaccompanied children who more likely to be couch surfing.

In short, the public health emergency was observed to have foregrounded an already significant, long-term disconnect between the homelessness and government public health sectors, and to have exposed systemic gaps in supports and responsibility for unaccompanied homeless children. This disconnect was understood by some participants to relate in part to a split between:

- the homelessness sector, which was largely community-operated, and
- the health sector, which was largely government operated—and which was further split between federal and state governments.

This resulted in the difficulty faced by community services in commanding health sector engagement at policy and service delivery levels.

The inadequate responses in supporting unaccompanied children in Tasmania emerged strongly from participants:

I think that what we learned is that we didn't have an adequate response, and we couldn't respond in a timely way to a highly vulnerable group of children in the community, and that more needed to be done (Tasmanian interview 13).

What we need to be able to do is flex up in emergencies. But what we need is something that we're flexing up from. And if the system response isn't solid and sustainable with current demand, then it's difficult to flex up in those situations. We need to be pre-prepared to respond to specific cohorts. We are not. We are not (Tasmanian interview 10).

Participants pointed to the need to strengthen the youth and homeless sectors and public health responses to homelessness, including investment in:

- statewide homeless healthcare provision
- statewide youth health-service provision
- adequate disaster preparedness and planning.

Participants also argued that recognition of the need for additional, dedicated funding to provide targeted health and social care responses to vulnerable cohorts is essential during a population-level crisis, as is expanding the scope of practice of health workers to enable and empower a surge health workforce. Finally, it was also strongly argued that unless there was clearer visibility of and responsibility for unaccompanied homeless children, then improving responses to their homelessness, including through collaboration with the public health sector, was unlikely to occur:

I think until the government takes responsibility for unaccompanied homeless children, I think we're always going to find ourselves in this position. We have a policy framework that skirts around the issue around responsibility ... There needs to be that level of accountability (Tasmanian interview 13).

I think if we were to go into [another] pandemic, we would be in exactly the same boat, and what we need is the government to recognise that we have highly vulnerable children and young people that require a targeted, coordinated response, and that needs to be communicated more broadly to stakeholders (Tasmanian interview 13).

## 5.5 Policy implications

Participants discussed the need for dedicated, visible priority cohort leads or liaisons within Public Health during the pandemic—including specifically for vulnerable children and for young people and for people experiencing homelessness. These liaisons were envisaged as key champions for the health needs of these cohorts across the different divisions of the health system, and as a clear point of contact for advocates and organisations external to the health system.

Participants emphasised the importance of ongoing collaboration, communication and information-sharing mechanisms between government agencies, as well as between government agencies and the community sector. This was seen as particularly crucial for the homelessness sector, given the extent of separation between the community-based homelessness sector, government health agencies and public health services. Participants referred to both sector and cross-sector forums that operated in the years pre-COVID or had had sporadic government attendance; they speculated that such forums—appropriately constituted—may have been excellent avenues through which to ensure the needs of vulnerable cohorts, including unaccompanied homeless children, could be raised and discussed directly with health representatives.

Participants also emphasised that experience of direct collaboration between homelessness and health services and agencies, including Public Health, was needed. Except at the level of executive government, participants could report little direct collaboration between homelessness and health sectors in the child and youth space. It was argued that the development of a statewide homeless healthcare service, inclusive of the needs of unaccompanied homeless children, was crucial not only for responding to current acute physical and mental health needs but as a vehicle for further developing agency and policy collaboration and growing a competent workforce and individual practitioner skill.

While the public health response to COVID-19 and unaccompanied child homelessness is just one dimension of the public health emergency response to consider, it has high value in revealing some policy directions for improved responses to homelessness in Tasmania, as well as in other states and territories. Interview reflections on how responses to COVID-19 for unaccompanied homeless children were navigated in Tasmania reveal four key implications for policy development.

## Develop mechanisms to ensure targeted responses to priority populations during public health emergencies and beyond

Firstly, the population-level focus of Public Health was identified as both a strength and a weakness during the COVID-19 emergency. Additional consideration could be given into how to balance this universal focus with clear mechanisms for the development of targeted responses to priority populations, including trauma-informed and age-appropriate responses for vulnerable children and young people and people experiencing homelessness, along with clear mechanisms for rapid engagement with subject-matter experts from relevant government and non-government organisations.

## Strengthen the provision of healthcare for vulnerable children and young people

Secondly, research participants clearly observed that public primary healthcare accessible to unaccompanied homeless children is critically limited in Tasmania. The growth of specialist youth and homeless healthcare capacity statewide is needed as one crucial element of both preventing and responding to homelessness.

## Clarify responsibility and accountability for unaccompanied child homelessness

Thirdly, the advent of a public health emergency further highlighted—with distressing consequences—the lack of clarity about agency responsibility and leadership of responses to unaccompanied child homelessness in Tasmania. This remains an outstanding issue still requiring further policy and practice clarification.

## Engage and resource the Tasmanian Department of Health as a key partner in collaborative homelessness prevention

Fourthly, cross-agency and cross-sector collaboration between homelessness and health sectors in Tasmania remains poorly developed. Addressing this could open novel pathways for the provision of accessible, mobile, trauma-informed and child- friendly and youth-friendly healthcare, along with broader, multi-agency engagement with the unique needs of unaccompanied homeless children.

# 6. Policy development options

The rapid evolution of COVID-19 responses in the homeless sector led to innovative interventions and enhanced collaboration between public health agencies, health services and the community services sector. This project aimed to capture the lessons learned during this period of increased engagement, and to explore ways to expand or improve these collaborations. In this context, the study addresses three policy issues:

- 1. Barriers and enablers in health response delivery: Identifying challenges and facilitators in delivering health responses to people experiencing homelessness during the COVID-19 emergency.
- Lessons from increased collaboration: Assessing what has been learned from the heightened collaboration between the public health agencies, health services and homelessness sectors during the COVID-19 emergency.
- 3. *Guiding principles for ongoing collaboration:* Developing principles to enhance and sustain collaboration between public health agencies, health services and SHS.

By addressing these policy issues, the study aims to provide actionable insights for improving responses and collaboration during future emergencies, and enhancing health responses to homelessness more broadly.

## 6.1 Barriers, enablers and lessons learned

The research revealed crucial differences in the barriers, enablers and lessons learned in delivering health services during COVID-19 across the three case-study states. Despite these variations, several key barriers, enablers and lessons emerged that offer valuable insights for both the homelessness and health sectors.

## The importance of pre-existing relationships

In Victoria and New South Wales, where health responses during the COVID-19 pandemic were effective, interview participants highlighted the critical role of pre-existing relationships between government entities, health agencies and homelessness stakeholders as one of the key enablers. These well-established connections facilitated a smooth and coordinated response to the crisis. The pre-existing trust and mutual understanding among these parties allowed for open and candid communication, which was essential for effective collaboration. This trust enabled rapid problem-solving and decision-making, both of which were crucial during the pandemic.

To enhance future crisis responses, it is recommended that similar relationships be actively cultivated and maintained across all regions, ensuring a strong foundation for collaboration when facing public health emergencies.

## The importance of engaged outreach-based health services

In inner-city Sydney, Melbourne and across Tasmania, the delivery of health services during the COVID-19 pandemic was enabled by health agencies that were already active in outreach work before the crisis. Interview participants noted that these pre-existing outreach efforts positioned mobile services to effectively expand in response to the pandemic. This expansion included deploying mobile vaccination clinics and pop-up hubs, which proved crucial in reaching vulnerable populations, including those experiencing homelessness and First Nations people. The established outreach framework allowed these services to quickly adapt to the heightened demand and logistical challenges brought on by the pandemic, ensuring that health interventions were delivered efficiently and effectively to those in need.

A key lesson learned is the critical value of having an engaged and flexible outreach-based health service infrastructure in place before a crisis hits, as it allows for rapid and effective responses in times of emergency.

## 6.2 Lessons from increased collaboration

## Government agencies creating an authorising environment

Interview participants from Victoria and New South Wales identified that government agencies played a pivotal role in enabling effective health responses by creating an authorising policy environment.

Participants identified that this environment was characterised by flexibility and high-level support from government officials, which empowered stakeholders to operate beyond their usual boundaries. The authorising environment allowed for creative problem-solving and agile collaboration, essential for navigating the complexities of the pandemic. Stakeholders were able to adapt their approaches and coordinate efforts more effectively, thanks to the supportive and enabling role of the government. Relatedly, significant increases in funding enabled responses to be rolled out rapidly within existing funding mechanisms and structures—for example, HEARTs and HRAR in Victoria.

A key lesson from this experience is the importance of an authorising policy environment that encourages flexibility, innovation and well-funded responses, all of which are crucial for effective crisis management.

#### Importance of collaboration and shared ways of working

Interview participants from both Victoria and New South Wales identified that there was strong communication and coordination between government agencies, health services and the SHS sector, which enabled successful delivery of health services. They also identified that this effective communication was crucial for identifying and addressing emerging issues promptly and efficiently. The adoption of shared ways of working among stakeholders also facilitated seamless collaboration. Despite differences in organisational cultures and operational practices and a history of competing for funding—agencies were able to work together effectively by aligning their efforts and adapting their practices to meet the urgent demands of the pandemic. This collaborative approach ensured that resources and efforts were optimally utilised to address the health needs of the homeless population.

Moving forward, it is recommended that these collaborative practices be formalised and replicated in other jurisdictions, with ongoing support for inter-agency communication and coordination, to ensure a sustained and effective response in future crises.

## The need for effective resourcing to sustain collaborations

A common barrier across all three case-study sites was the lack of adequate resources. Interview participants consistently reported that insufficient funding, personnel and logistical support hindered their ability to fully meet the demands of the crisis. This shortage of resources limited the capacity of health services to expand and adapt their operations in response to the rapidly evolving needs of the pandemic. The strain on resources affected various aspects of service delivery, from the provision of essential medical care to the implementation of emergency measures.

A key lesson from this experience is the critical need for sufficient and flexible resource allocation in crisis planning and response. Ensuring that health services have the necessary funding, personnel and logistical support in place is essential for an effective and adaptive response to future emergencies.

## Uneven responses for different groups of people

A significant barrier across all three case studies was the uneven delivery of health services to people experiencing homelessness, with notable gaps in coverage for populations outside metropolitan areas and for cohorts other than rough sleepers. The Tasmanian case study particularly highlighted the challenges in delivering targeted public health responses to unaccompanied homeless children due to the lack of clear responsibility for their care. This lack of comprehensive coverage meant that not all segments of the homeless population received the support they needed during the pandemic.

Moving forward, it is recommended that efforts be made to ensure equitable health service delivery across all homeless populations, with a focus on expanding coverage in rural and regional areas and addressing the needs of vulnerable groups, such as unaccompanied homeless children, through clearly defined responsibilities and targeted interventions.

## 6.3 Guiding principles to strengthen collaboration

Based on existing literature and the experiences of case studies in New South Wales, Victoria and Tasmania, several guiding principles are suggested to enhance collaboration between health services and the SHS sector.<sup>6</sup>

## Recognition of homelessness as a permanent population health emergency

Our research highlights the critical and ongoing need to recognise homelessness as a permanent population health emergency. People experiencing homelessness are disproportionately burdened with severe physical and mental health challenges. These challenges result in nearly double the risk of mortality and significantly reduced life expectancy compared to housed individuals. The conditions associated with homelessness, such as exposure to the elements and lack of access to consistent medical care, exacerbate these health risks, making homelessness both a key determinant and outcome of poor health.

Health agencies and services must take on a proactive and sustained role in addressing homelessness as an urgent public health crisis, not just as a social issue. This involves implementing policies and practices that prioritise the prevention of homelessness, ensuring that vulnerable populations receive the support they need before they fall into homelessness.

Additionally, health services should be equipped to respond to the unique health needs of those already experiencing homelessness, providing comprehensive care that addresses their immediate medical concerns as well as the underlying factors contributing to their homelessness.

<sup>6</sup> While consideration is given here to homelessness-specific services, these guidelines are also relevant for allied community services working with homeless and vulnerable populations, including child, youth and family services.

Moreover, recognising homelessness as a health emergency requires a collaborative, multi-sectoral approach that brings together government agencies, healthcare providers, social services and community organisations (further detailed in the next section).

## Enhancing targeted responses to homelessness during and after emergencies

During the COVID-19 emergency period, targeted, cohort-focussed initiatives significantly improved the delivery of health services to people experiencing homelessness. For instance, mobile health outreach services in all three case-study states played a pivotal role in complementing the efforts of Public Health agencies. These mobile units provided critical health interventions directly to people experiencing homelessness, and proved to be both practical and effective.

To build on the success of these targeted initiatives, it is essential that such approaches continue beyond the crisis. Ensuring that people experiencing homelessness maintain access to health services in environments that are familiar and trusted is crucial for sustained health improvement. Mobile and outreach-based services should not be viewed as temporary measures, but as integral components of a comprehensive strategy to address homelessness-related health needs.

Maintaining and expanding these outreach efforts will help bridge gaps in care, making essential health services more accessible and tailored to the unique needs of homeless populations. By focussing on continuity and adaptability in these services, we can better address the ongoing challenges faced by these communities. This will ultimately lead to improved health outcomes and a more equitable health system.

## The importance of cross-agency and cross-sector collaboration between health and homelessness agencies and services

For health services to be effectively delivered to people experiencing homelessness, robust coordination between health services and homelessness services is essential. To achieve this, several components are necessary.

- 1. The involvement of overarching health bodies, such as local health districts in New South Wales, is crucial. These bodies ensure that the SHS sector can be seamlessly integrated with local health services, facilitating a coordinated approach.
- A centrally authorised and well-resourced framework for inter-agency communication needs to be established. This framework should encompass health departments, housing and homelessness agencies, and non-governmental partners, with the aim of promoting effective collaboration and information-sharing among all stakeholders.
- 3. Formal partnerships between health and homelessness services are necessary. These partnerships should clearly define the roles of representatives from both sectors to manage and enhance intersectoral relationships. To support these responsibilities, adequate resourcing and funding must be allocated. This will facilitate relationship-building activities through clear communication channels, regular meetings, targeted training, capacity building, and the sharing of data and knowledge. Furthermore, the roles dedicated to relationship-building must be supported with resources to implement structures that enable communication across various levels, including frontline staff, middle management and executive leadership. This multi-level engagement is critical to fostering effective collaboration and developing integrated models of service delivery.

In addition, while not explicitly mentioned by interview participants in this research, involving people experiencing homelessness in the design and evaluation of health services is crucial. This inclusion ensures that their perspectives and needs are central to service delivery improvements.

## 6.4 Final remarks

The COVID-19 period marked a shift in recognising and addressing the health issues faced by people experiencing homelessness as urgent public health concerns. However, the question remains whether this shift will signify a lasting paradigm change or simply be a brief, shining aberration.

During this time, valuable lessons emerged from effective cross-sector collaborations, highlighting the importance of coordinated, prioritised responses. With the COVID-19 risk now reduced, we must resist the urge to revert to 'business as usual' and instead build upon these lessons to ensure sustained attention to the health, housing and support needs of those experiencing homelessness.

This requires strong, centralised leadership to foster an environment of creative problem-solving and agile collaboration across health and homelessness sectors. Without it, the chance to permanently integrate healthcare resources in addressing homelessness may be lost, along with the critical insights gained during the COVID-19 response.

# References

- ABS (2018) Census of population and housing: estimating homelessness, Australian Bureau of Statistics, Canberra, https://www.abs.gov.au/statistics/people/housing/estimating-homelessness-census/2016.
- ABS (2024) *Provisional mortality statistics, Jan Dec 2023.* Retrieved April 8, 2024, Australian Bureau of Statistics, https://www.abs.gov.au/statistics/health/causes-death/provisional-mortality-statistics/jan-dec-2023
- ACT Government in collaboration with the Youth Coalition of the ACT (2021) Safe and connected youth: coordinated service response. Building shared understanding: service models and collective next steps, ACT Government, Canberra, <a href="https://www.communityservices.act.gov.au/\_data/assets/pdf\_file/0010/1866205/SCY-Coordinated-Response-Building-Shared-Understanding.pdf">https://www.communityservices.act.gov.au/\_data/assets/pdf\_file/0010/1866205/SCY-Coordinated-Response-Building-Shared-Understanding.pdf</a>.
- Alfred Health Victoria (2024) Homeless Outreach Psychiatric Service, Health professional information, Alfred Health, accessed 31 July 2024, <u>https://www.alfredhealth.org.au/services/hp/homeless-outreach-psychiatric-service</u>.
- Aronowitz, S. V., Engel-Rebitzer, E., Lowenstein, M., Meisel, Z., Anderson, E. and South, E. (2021) "We have to be uncomfortable and creative": reflections on the impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic on overdose prevention, harm reduction & homelessness advocacy in Philadelphia', *Qualitative Research in Health*, vol. 1, no. 4, <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ssmqr.2021.100013</u>.
- Australian Government (2020) Update on coronavirus measures, Prime Minister of Australia, Canberra, <u>https://www.fedcourt.gov.au/\_\_data/assets/pdf\_file/0006/76263/Tab-11-Update-on-Coronavirus-measures-Prime-Minister-of-Australia-5-May-2020.PDF</u>.
- Australian Institute of Health and Welfare (2023) Specialist homelessness services annual report 2022–23, AIHW, Canberra, accessed 24 July 2024, <u>https://www.aihw.gov.au/reports/homelessness-services/specialist-homelessness-services-annual-report/contents/clients-services-and-outcomes</u>.
- Australian Institute of Health and Welfare (2024a) *Homelessness and homelessness services*, AIHW, Canberra, accessed 23 July2024, <u>https://www.aihw.gov.au/reports/australias-welfare/homelessness-and-homelessness-services</u>.
- Australian Institute of Health and Welfare (2024b) Specialist Homelessness Services Collection data cubes 2011–12 to 2022–23, AIHW, Canberra.
- Babando, J., Quesnel, D. A., Woodmass, K., Lomness, A. and Graham, J. R. (2022) 'Responding to pandemics and other disease outbreaks in homeless populations: a review of the literature and content analysis', *Health and Social Care in the Community*, vol. 30, no. 1: 11–26.
- Baggett, T. P., Hwang, S. W., O'Connell, J. J., Porneala, B. C., Stringfellow, E. J., Orav, E. J., Singer, D. E. and Rigotti, N. A. (2013) 'Mortality among homeless adults in Boston: shifts in causes of death over a 15-year period', *JAMA Internal Medicine*, vol. 173, no. 3: 189–195, <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/jamainternmed.2013.1604</u>.
- Baggett, T. P., Racine, M. W., Lewis, E., De Las Nueces, D., O'Connell, J. J., Bock, B. and Gaeta, J. M. (2020) 'Addressing COVID-19 among people experiencing homelessness: description, adaptation, and early findings of a multiagency response in Boston', *Public Health Reports*, vol. 135, no. 4: 435–441, <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0033354920936227</u>.
- Barrett, A. (2023) 'Covid-19 was the third leading cause of death in Australia last year', *British Medical Journal*, vol. 381: 842, <u>https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.p842</u>.

- Batko, S., Dubois, N. and Boshart, A. (2021) *The state of Maine: response to homelessness during COVID-19 pandemic,* Urban Institute, Washington, <u>https://www.urban.org/research/publication/state-maine-response-homelessness-during-covid-19-pandemic.</u>
- Bennett-Daly, G., Maxwell, H. and Bridgman, H. (2022) 'The health needs of regionally based individuals who experience homelessness: perspectives of service providers', *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, vol. 19, no. 14: 8368, <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph19148368</u>.
- Boaz, J. (2021) 'Melbourne passes Buenos Aires' world record for time spent in COVID-19 lockdown', ABC News, 10 March, accessed 31 July 2024, <u>https://www.abc.net.au/news/2021-10-03/melbourne-longest-lockdown/100510710</u>.
- Bolton Clarke (2024) Our homeless persons program, Bolton Clarke, accessed 31 July 2024, <u>https://www.boltonclarke.com.au/additional-services/homeless-person-program/</u>.
- Brotherhood of St Laurence (2022) Annual report 2021: responding to COVID-19, accessed 1 August 2024, <u>https://www.bsl.org.au/annual-reports/2021/covid-19/repurposed-our-sumner-house-facility-to-support-people-experiencing-homelessness/</u>.
- City of Sydney (2020) Inquiry into homelessness in Australia: City of Sydney submission to the House of Representatives (Commonwealth) Standing Committee on Social Policy and Legal Affairs, Submission to the National Inquiry, Australia, <u>https://www.aph.gov.au/DocumentStore.ashx?id=e9b17d71-5a2e-4cc9-9e3b-85bb9434b480&subId=684407</u>.
- Clifford, B., Wilson, A. and Harris, P. (2019) 'Homelessness, health and the policy process: a literature review', *Health Policy*, vol. 123, no. 11: 1125–1132 <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.healthpol.2019.08.011</u>.
- Chowdry, K., Barker, J. and Watts, H. (2018) Youth workers' perspectives on youth homelessness for 12–15-year-olds in the Australian Capital Territory, Youth Coalition of the ACT, Canberra.
- Cohealth (2024) *Homelessness support services*, Cohealth, accessed 31 July 2024, <u>https://www.cohealth.org.au/service/homelessness-support-services</u>.
- Commissioner for Children and Young People Tasmania. (2019). Letter to Minister Jaensch: Unaccompanied homeless under 16s. <u>https://childcomm.tas.gov.au/wp-content/uploads/2022/07/2019-03-01-Letter-to-Minister-Jaensch-Unaccompanied-Homeless-Under-16s-FINAL.pdf</u>
- Cooper, T. (2018) Policy and support needs of independent homeless young people 12–15 years: young people's voices, Commissioner for Children and Young People Western Australia and Edith Cowan University, <u>https://www.ccyp.wa.gov.au/media/m2zj0ahw/policy-and-support-needs-of-independent-homeless-young-people-young-peoples-voices-april-2018.pdf</u>.
- Corrigan, P., Pickett, S., Kraus, D., Burks, R. and Schmidt, A. (2015) 'Community-based participatory research examining the health care needs of African Americans who are homeless with mental illness', *Journal of Health Care for the Poor and Underserved*, vol. 26, no. 1: 119–133, <u>https://doi.org/10.1353/hpu.2015.0018</u>.
- Culhane, D., Treglia, D., Steif, K., Kuhn, R. and Byrne, T. (2020) *Estimated emergency and observational/quarantine* capacity need for the US homeless population related to COVID-19 exposure by county: projected hospitalizations, intensive care units and mortality, National Alliance to End Homelessness, Washington, USA, <u>https://</u> <u>endhomelessness.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/03/COVID-paper\_clean-636pm.pdf</u>.
- Currie, J., Hollingdrake, O., Grech, E., McEnroe, G., McWilliams, L. and Le Lievre, D. (2022) 'Optimizing access to the COVID-19 vaccination for people experiencing homelessness', *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, vol. 19, no. 23, <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph192315686</u>.
- Currie, J., Stafford, A., Hutton, J. and Wood, L. (2023) 'Optimising access to healthcare for patients experiencing homelessness in hospital emergency departments', *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, vol. 20, no. 3: 2424, <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph20032424</u>.
- Davies, A. and Wood, L. J. (2018) 'Homeless health care: meeting the challenges of providing primary care', *Medical Journal Australia*, vol. 209, no. 5: 230–234, <u>https://doi.org/10.5694/mja17.01264</u>.
- Department of Communities Tasmania (2021) Strong families, safe kids: Next Steps Action Plan 2021-2023, Tasmanian Government, Tasmania, <u>https://publicdocumentcentre.education.tas.gov.au/library/Shared%20Documents/SFSK-Action-Plan-2021-2023.pdf</u>.

- Department of Communities Tasmania (n.d.-a) Under 16s homelessness: children who are under 16 and alone and at risk of or experiencing homelessness. A policy framework for Tasmania, Tasmanian Government, Tasmania, <u>https://publicdocumentcentre.education.tas.gov.au/library/Shared%20Documents/U16-Policy-Framework.pdf</u>.
- Department of Communities Tasmania (n.d.-b) Under 16s homelessness: children who are under 16 and alone and at risk of or experiencing homelessness. Practice guidelines for Specialist Homelessness Services. Tasmanian Government, Tasmania, <u>https://publicdocumentcentre.education.tas.gov.au/library/Shared%20Documents/U16-</u> <u>Practice-Guidelines-SHS.pdf</u>.
- Department of Families, Fairness and Housing (2024) *Human services standards*, Victorian Government, Melbourne, accessed 31 July 2024, <u>https://providers.dffh.vic.gov.au/human-services-standards</u>.
- Department of Health and Human Services (2015) Homelessness services guidelines and conditions of funding May 2014 (Minor technical updates made in May 2015, Version 2.1), Victorian Government, Melbourne. <u>https://fac.dffh.vic.gov.au/sites/default/files/2023-05/Homelessness-Services-Guidelines-and-Conditions-of-Funding-V2.1%20 %281%29.pdf</u>
- Department of Health and Human Services (2020a) COVID-19 amendment to homelessness services guidelines conditions of funding update, 1 December 2020, Victorian Government, Melbourne.
- Department of Health and Human Services (2020b) Isolation and recovery facilities for people experiencing homelessness: coronavirus (COVID-19) fact sheet, 10 August, accessed 29 June 2024, <u>https://acem.org.</u> <u>au/getmedia/48f842d1-6115-421d-9005-2609612107c2/COVID-19-Isolation-and-Recovery-facilities-fact-sheet-10082020</u>.
- Desborough, J., Wright, M., Parkinson, A., Hall Dykgraaf, S., Ball, L., Dut, G. M., Sturgiss, E., de Toca, L. and Kidd, M. (2022) 'What strategies have been effective in optimising COVID-19 vaccine uptake in Australia and internationally?' *Australian Journal of General Practice*, vol. 51, no. 9: 725–730.
- DiPietro, B. (2021) Strengthening partnerships for better health outcomes during COVID-19, National Health Care for the Homeless Council, United States, <u>https://endhomelessness.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/01/01-27-2021\_</u> <u>Strengthening-Partnerships\_FINAL.pdf</u>.
- Doran, K.M. (2019) 'Commentary: how can emergency departments help end homelessness? A challenge to social emergency medicine', *Annals of Emergency Medicine*, vol. 74, no. 5: 41–44.
- Emerson, K., Nabatchi, T. and Balogh, S. (2012) 'An integrative framework for collaborative governance', *Journal of Public Administration Research and Theory*, vol. 22, no. 1: 1–29.
- Fawkes, S. (2014) Public Health Practice in Australia: The Organised Effort, Routledge, London.
- Fazel, S., Geddes, J. R. and Kushel, M. (2014) 'The health of homeless people in high-income countries: descriptive epidemiology, health consequences, and clinical and policy recommendations', *The Lancet*, vol. 384, no. 9953: 1529–1540, <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(14)61132-6</u>.
- Flatau, P. and Hartley, C. (2020) 'Introduction', in Shelter from the storm: responding to homelessness under Covid-19, *Parity Magazine: Council to Homeless Persons*, vol. 33, no. 10: 9–11, <u>https://chp.org.au/parity</u>
- Flatau, P., Lester, L., Seivwright, A., Teal, R., Dobrovic, J., Vallesi, S., Hartley, C. and Callis, Z. (2021) Ending homelessness in Australia: an evidence and policy deep dive, Centre for Social Impact, The University of Western Australia, and the University of New South Wales, Perth, doi:10.25916/ntba-f006.
- Flatau, P., Seivwright, A., Hartley, C., Bock, C. and Callis, Z. (2020) *Homelessness and COVID-19: CSI response,* The Centre for Social Impact, <u>https://assets.csi.edu.au/assets/research/Homelessness-and-COVID-19\_Updated-Report.pdf.</u>
- Flatau, P., Thielking, M., Mackenzie, D., Steen, A., Bauskis, A. and Nolan, K. (2015) The cost of youth homelessness in Australia study, Snapshot Report 1, The Australian youth homeless experience, accessed March 2022, <u>https://www. csi.edu.au/research/project/cost-of-youth-homelessness/</u>.
- Foyer Foundation (2024) Education First Youth Foyer: Holmesglen, Foyer Foundation, accessed 31 July 2024, <a href="https://foyer.org.au/foyers-in-australia/foyer-listing/education-first-youth-foyer-holmesglen/">https://foyer.org.au/foyer-listing/education-first-youth-foyer-holmesglen/</a>.
- Fransham, M. and Dorling, D. (2018) 'Homelessness and public health', *The British Medical Journal*, vol. 360, doi:10.1136/ bmj.k214.

- Goeman, D. I., Howard, J. and Ogrin, R. (2019) 'Implementation and refinement of a community health nurse model of support for people experiencing homelessness in Australia: a collaborative approach', *The British Medical Journal Open*, vol. 9, no. 11, <u>https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2019-030982</u>.
- Gültekin, L., Brush, B. L., Baiardi, J. M., Kirk, K. and VanMaldeghem, K. (2014) 'Voices from the street: exploring the realities of family homelessness', *Journal of Family Nursing*, vol. 20, no. 4: 390–414, <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1074840714548943</u>.
- Hameiri, S. and Chodor, T. (2023) *The Locked-up Country: Learning the Lessons from Australia's COVID-19 Response,* University of Queensland Press, Queensland.
- Hartley, C., Barnes E. and Writer, T. (2021) More than temporary? An evaluation of the accommodation of people sleeping rough in inner city Sydney during the COVID-19 pandemic. Centre for Social Impact, Sydney.
- Hollingdrake, O., Grech, E., Papas, L. and Currie, J. (2024) 'Implementing a COVID-19 vaccination outreach service for people experiencing homelessness', *Health Promotion Journal of Australia*: 1–7, doi: 10.1002/hpja.885.
- Homelessness NSW (2019) Review of the HOST and HART models for addressing rough sleeping in inner-city Sydney, Homelessness NSW, Sydney, <u>https://homelessnessnsw.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2021/03/Feb-2017-</u> <u>Consultation-Paper-Review-of-the-HOST-and-HART-models-for-rough-sleeping-in-inner-city-Sydney.pdf</u>.
- Homes Victoria (2021) COVID-19 amendment to homelessness services guidelines and conditions of funding, November 2021, Victorian Government, Melbourne. <u>https://www.dffh.vic.gov.au/sites/default/files/documents/202203/</u>COVID-19%20Amendment%20-%20Homelessness%20Guidelines%20-%20Nov%202021.docx
- Homes Victoria (2022) From Homelessness to a Home (H2H) program guidelines, v3.3, Victorian Government, Melbourne, accessed 29 June 2024, <u>https://providers.dffh.vic.gov.au/homelessness-home-h2h-program-guidelines</u>.
- Hurst, D. and Taylor, J. (2020) 'Victoria announces stage four coronavirus lockdown restrictions including overnight curfew', *The Guardian*, accessed 31 July 2024, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2020/aug/02/victoria-premier-daniel-andrews-stage-four-coronavirus-lockdown-restrictions-melbourne-covid-19</u>.
- Hwang, S. (2001) 'Mental illness and mortality among homeless people', *Acta Psychiatrica Scandinavica*, vol. 103, no. 2: 81–82.
- Jelinek, G.A., Jiwa, M., Gibson, N.P. and Lynch, A.M. (2008) 'Frequent attenders at emergency departments: a linked-data population study of adult patients', *The Medical Journal of Australia*, vol. 189, no. 10: 552–556, doi:10.5694/j.1326-5377.2008.tb02177.x.
- Kania, J. and Kramer, M. (2011) 'Collective impact', Stanford Social Innovation Review, vol. 9, no. 1: 36–41.
- Kelly, D. (2020) NLASN homelessness response to COVID-19, Centre for Urban Research, School of Global, Urban and Social Studies, RMIT University: Melbourne.
- Keogh, C., O'Brien, K., Hoban, A., O'Carroll, A. and Fahey, T. (2015) 'Health and use of health services of people who are homeless and at risk of homelessness who receive free primary health care in Dublin', *BioMed Central Health Services Research*, vol. 15, no. 1: 1–8, doi:10.1186/s12913-015-0716-4.
- Kertesz, S. G., McNeil, W., Cash, J. J., Desmond, R., McGwin, G. Jr, Kelly, J. and Baggett, T. P. (2014) 'Unmet need for medical care and safety net accessibility among Birmingham's homeless', *Journal of Urban Health*, vol. 91, no. 1: 33–45, <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11524-013-9801-3</u>.
- Kirby, T. (2020) 'Efforts escalate to protect homeless people from COVID-19 in the UK', *The Lancet Respiratory Medicine*, vol. 8, no. 5: 447–449, <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S2213-2600(20)30160-0</u>.
- Launch Housing (2024a) Crisis accommodation Southbank, Launch Housing, accessed 31 July 2024, <u>https://www.launchhousing.org.au/service/southbank-crisis-accommodation</u>.

Launch Housing (2024b) Melbourne Zero, Launch Housing, accessed 31 July 2024, https://www.melbournezero.org.au/.

Lee, S., Thomas, P., Newnham, H., Freidin, J., Smith, C., Lowthian, J., Borghmans, F., Gocentas, R.A., De Silva, D. and Stafrace, S. (2019) 'Homeless status documentation at a metropolitan hospital emergency department', *Emergency Medicine Australasia*, vol. 31, no. 4: 639–645, doi: 10.1111/1742-6723.13256.

- Leishman, C., Aminpour, F., Baker, E., Beer, A., Crowe, A., Goodall, Z., Horton, E., Jacobs, K., Lester, L., Torchia, S., Maclennan, D., Martin, C., Nash, M., Pawson, H., Rowley, S., Stone, W. and ViforJ, R. (2022) Australia's COVID-19 pandemic housing policy responses, AHURI Final Report No. 376, Australian Housing and Urban Research Institute Limited, Melbourne, <u>https://www.ahuri.edu.au/research/final-reports/376</u>, doi:10.18408/ahuri3227801.
- Lewer, D., Aldridge, R. W., Menezes, D., Sawyer, C., Zaninotto, P., Dedicoat, M., Ahmed, I., Luchenski, S., Hayward, A. and Story, A. (2019) 'Health-related quality of life and prevalence of six chronic diseases in homeless and housed people: a cross-sectional study in London and Birmingham, England', *The British Medical Journal Open*, vol. 9, no. 4, http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2018-025192.
- Lewer, D., Braithwaite, I., Bullock, M., Eyre, M. T., White, P. J., Aldridge, R. W., Story, A. and Hayward, A. C. (2020) 'COVID-19 among people experiencing homelessness in England: a modelling study', *The Lancet Respiratory Medicine*, vol. 8, no. 12: 1181–1191, doi:10.1016/S2213-2600(20)30396-9.
- Lewis, D. (2022) 'Why the WHO took two years to say COVID is airborne', *Nature Magazine*, 6 April, accessed 7 December 2023, <u>https://www.nature.com/articles/d41586-022-00925-7</u>.
- Longbottom, E. (2020) 'Tackling homelessness and healthcare on the frontline: the innovative response of the Homelessness Assertive Outreach team and the role of the St Vincent's Hospital Sydney Homelessness Health Service' *Parity Magazine: Council to Homeless Persons*, Vol. 33, no. 2: 12–13.
- MacFarlane, S. (2020) 'Clinician capacity and consumer experiences: learnings from the development and implementation of a targeted homelessness health training program', *Parity Magazine: Council to Homeless Persons*, Vol. 33, no. 2: 53–54.
- Mason, C., Moran, M. and Earles, A. (2020) *Policy coordination and housing outcomes during COVID-19*, AHURI Final Report No. 343, Australian Housing and Urban Research Institute Limited, Melbourne, <u>https://www.ahuri.edu.au/</u> <u>research/final-reports/343</u>, doi: 10.18408/ahuri5125801.
- McCosker, L. K., El-Heneidy, A., Seale, H., Ware, R. S. and Downes, M. J. (2022) 'Strategies to improve vaccination rates in people who are homeless: a systematic review', *Vaccine*, vol. 40, no. 23: 3109–3126.
- Miller, J.-P., Hutton, J., Doherty, C., Vallesi, S., Currie, J., Rushworth, K., Larkin, M., Scott, M., Morrow, J. and Wood, L. (2024) 'A scoping review examining patient experience and what matters to people experiencing homelessness when seeking healthcare', *BioMed Central Health Services Research*, vol. 24, no. 1: 492.
- Moher, D., Liberati, A., Tetzlaff, J. and Altman, D. (2009) 'Preferred reporting items for systematic reviews and metaanalyses: the PRISMA statement', *BMJ*, vol. 339, doi: 10.1371/journal.pmed.1000097
- Moore, G., Gerdtz, M. F., Hepworth, G. and Manias, E. (2011) 'Homelessness: patterns of emergency department use and risk factors for re-presentation', *Emergency Medicine Journal*, vol. 28, no. 5: 422–427.
- Mosites, E., Harrison, B., Montgomery, M. P., Meehan, A. A., Leopold, J., Barranco, L. and Butler, J. C. (2022) 'Public health lessons learned in responding to COVID-19 among people experiencing homelessness in the United States', *Public Health Reports*, vol. 137, no. 4: 625–629, <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/00333549221083643</u>.
- Noble-Carr, D. and Trew, S. (2018) 'Nowhere to go': investigating homelessness experiences of 12–15-year-olds in the Australian Capital Territory, Institute for Child Protection Studies, Australian Catholic University, Canberra.
- Nouri, M., Ostadtaghizadeh, A. and Sari, A. A. (2022) 'COVID-19 in homelessness: a worldwide scoping review on vulnerabilities, risks, and risk management', Social Work in Public Health, vol. 37, no. 4: 303–318.
- NSW Audit Office (2021) Responses to homelessness, Audit Office of New South Wales, <u>https://www.audit.nsw.gov.au/our-work/reports/responses-to-homelessness</u>.
- NSW Department of Communities and Justice (2020) 'The New South Wales Government COVID-19 response for specialist homelessness services and infection guidelines', *Parity Magazine: Council to Homeless Persons*, vol. 33, no. 10, <u>https://chp.org.au/parity</u>
- NSW Department of Communities and Justice (2021) Unaccompanied children 12–15 years accessing Specialist Homelessness Services policy, Department of Communities and Justice, New South Wales Government, <u>https://www.facs.nsw.gov.au/download?file=369515</u>.

- NSW Government (2020) Achieving collective impact: intersectoral homelessness health strategy 2020–2025, New South Wales Government, <u>https://www.seslhd.health.nsw.gov.au/sites/default/files/2020-08/Intersectoral%20</u> Homelessness%20Health%20Strategy%202020-2025.pdf.
- NSW Health (2020) Coronavirus cases confirmed in NSW: News, New South Wales Government, <u>https://www.health.nsw.gov.au/news/Pages/20200125\_03.aspx</u>.
- O'Brien, M. and Rawlings, E. (2020) 'Responding to the needs of young people experiencing homelessness during Covid-19', in Shelter from the storm: responding to homelessness under Covid-19, *Parity Magazine: Council to Homeless Persons*, vol. 33, no. 10: 87–88, https://chp.org.au/parity
- Omerov, P., Craftman, Å. G., Mattsson, E. and Klarare, A. (2020) 'Homeless persons' experiences of health and social care: a systematic integrative review', *Health & Social Care in the Community*, vol. 28, no. 1: 1–11, <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/hsc.12857</u>.
- Onapa, H., Sharpley, C. F., Bitsika, V., McMillan, M. E., MacLure, K., Smith, L. and Agnew, L. L. (2022) 'The physical and mental health effects of housing homeless people: a systematic review', *Health and Social Care in the Community,* vol. 30, no. 2: 448–468, <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/hsc.13486</u>.
- Pahor, T. (2023) The Better Health and Housing Program evaluation, Brotherhood of St. Laurence, Fitzroy, Victoria, https://library.bsl.org.au/showitem.php?handle=1/13415.
- Parsell, C., Clarke, A. and Kuskoff, E. (2020) 'Understanding responses to homelessness during COVID–19: an examination of Australia', *Housing Studies*, vol. 18, no. 1: 8–21, <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/02673037.2020.1829564</u>.
- Pawson, H., Martin, C., Sisson, A., Thompson, S., Fitzpatrick, S. and Marsh, A. (2021) COVID-19: rental housing and homelessness impacts: an initial analysis, ACOSS/UNSW Poverty and Inequality Partnership Report No. 7, City Futures Research Centre, UNSW, Sydney.
- Pawson, H., Parsell, C., Liu, E., Hartley, C. and Thompson, S. (2020) *Australian homelessness monitor 2020*, Launch Housing, Victoria, <u>https://www.launchhousing.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2020/10/Australian-Homelessness-Monitor-2020.pdf</u>.
- Perri, M., Dosani, N. and Hwang, S. W. (2020) 'COVID-19 and people experiencing homelessness: challenges and mitigation strategies', *Canadian Medical Association Journal*, vol. 192, no. 26, doi:10.1503/cmaj.200834.
- Premier of Victoria (2020) Safe places for the homeless to recover and isolate, accessed 29 June 2024, <u>https://www.premier.vic.gov.au/safe-places-homeless-recover-and-isolate</u>.
- Purkey, E. and MacKenzie, M. (2019) 'Experience of healthcare among the homeless and vulnerably housed a qualitative study: opportunities for equity-oriented health care', *International Journal for Equity in Health*, vol. 18, no. 1: art. 101, <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s12939-019-1004-4</u>.
- Rizzo, D., Mu, T., Cotroneo, S. and Arunogiri, S. (2022) 'Barriers to accessing addiction treatment for women at risk of homelessness', *Frontiers in Global Women's Health*, vol. 3, no. 1, <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fgwh.2022.795532</u>.
- Robinson, C. (2017) Too hard? Highly vulnerable teens in Tasmania, Anglicare Tasmania, Hobart, <u>https://www.anglicare-tas.org.au/research/too-hard/</u>.
- Robinson, C. (2018) *Outside in: how the youth sector supports the school re-engagement of vulnerable children in Tasmania, Anglicare Tasmania, Hobart, <u>https://www.anglicare-tas.org.au/research/outside-in-how-the-youth-sector-supports-the-school-re-engagement-of-vulnerable-children-in-tasmania/.</u>*
- Robinson, C. (2020) #StayHome? The impact of COVID-19 on unaccompanied homeless children in Tasmania, Final report, Anglicare Tasmania, Hobart, <u>https://www.anglicare-tas.org.au/research/stayhome-a-full-report-of-the-impact-of-covid-19-on-unaccompanied-homeless-children-in-tasmania/</u>.
- Robinson, C. (2021) Reforming the engagement of schools with unaccompanied homeless children, *Oxford Research* Encyclopedia of Education, <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/acrefore/9780190264093.013.1689</u>.
- Robinson, C. (2022) Better, bigger, stronger: responding to the mental health care needs of unaccompanied homeless children in Tasmania, Anglicare Tasmania, Hobart, <u>https://www.anglicare-tas.org.au/better-bigger-stronger/</u>.

- Robinson, L., Trevors Babici, L., Tedesco, A., Spaner, D., Morey, T. and Dosani, N. (2023) 'Assessing the impact of a health navigator on improving access to care and addressing the social needs of palliative care patients experiencing homelessness: a service evaluation', *Palliative Medicine*, vol. 37, no. 4: 646–651, <u>https://doi. org/10.1177/02692163221146812</u>.
- Roche, M. A., Duffield, C., Smith, J., Kelly, D., Cook, R., Bichel-Findlay, J., Saunders, C. and Carter, D. J. (2018) 'Nurse-led primary health care for homeless men: a multimethods descriptive study', *International Nursing Review*, vol. 65, no. 3: 392–399.
- Rodriguez, N. M., Martinez, R. G., Ziolkowski, R., Tolliver, C., Young, H. and Ruiz, Y. (2022) "COVID knocked me straight into the dirt": perspectives from people experiencing homelessness on the impacts of the COVID–19 pandemic', *BioMed Central Public Health*, vol. 22, no. 1: 1–11, <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-022-13748-y</u>.
- Rodriguez, N. M., Ziolkowski, R., Hicks, J., Dearing, M., Layton, J., Balser, A., Paton, G. and Loomis, G. (2023) Infectious disease preparedness for homeless populations: recommendations from a community-academic partnership, Progress in Community Health Partnerships, Johns Hopkins University, Baltimore, <u>https://preprint.press.jhu.edu/ pchp/sites/default/files/2023-05/PCHP-WIP\_Rodriguez.pdf</u>.
- Salignac, F., Marjolin, A., Noone, J. and Carey, G. (2019) 'Measuring dynamic collaborations: collaborative health assessment tool', *Australian Journal of Public Administration*, vol. 78, no. 2: 227–249, <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-8500.12386</u>.
- Scott, E., Rowan, S., Chandler, K., Fisher, A., Hill, B., Hill, J., Marx, G. E., Farrell, E., Wendel, K. and Stella, S. (2022)
   'Lessons learned through implementing SARS-CoV-2 testing and isolation for people experiencing homelessness in congregate shelters', *Progress in Community Health Partnerships: Research, Education, and Action,* vol. 16, no. 2: 13–22.
- Seastres, R. J., Hutton, J., Zordan, R., Moore, G., Mackelprang, J., Kiburg, K. V. and Sundararajan, V. (2020) 'Long-term effects of homelessness on mortality: a 15-year Australian cohort study', *Australian and New Zealand Journal of Public Health*, vol. 44, no. 6: 476–481, <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/1753-6405.13038</u>.
- Sleet, D. A. and Francescutti, L. H. (2021) 'Homelessness and public health: a focus on strategies and solutions', International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health, vol. 18, no. 21, doi:10.3390/ijerph182111660.
- Smith, J., Graham, M., McDonald, J., Florio, E., Carlile, S., Kennard, G., Lukis, S. and Frankish, R. (2020) 'Services with HEART: sector collaboration to support people experiencing homelessness in the eastern region throughout COVID-19, Parity Magazine: Council of Homeless Person, vol. 33, no. 10: 41–43.
- Stafford, A. and Wood, L. (2017) 'Tackling health disparities for people who are homeless? Start with social determinants', International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health, vol. 14, no. 12, doi: 10.3390/ijerph14121535.
- Storen, R. and Corrigan, N. (2020) COVID-19: a chronology of state and territory government announcements (up until 30 June 2020), Parliament of Australia, accessed 31 July 2024, <u>https://www.aph.gov.au/About\_Parliament/</u> <u>Parliamentary\_departments/Parliamentary\_Library/pubs/rp/rp2021/Chronologies/COVID-19StateTerritoryGovern</u> <u>mentAnnouncements</u>.
- St Vincent's Hospital Melbourne (2024b) Better Health and Housing Program and COVID-19 isolation and recovery facility (Sumner House), accessed 29 June 2024, <u>https://www.svhm.org.au/health-professionals/gp-liaison/community-and-home-services/better-health-and-housing-program</u>.
- St Vincent's Hospital Sydney (2021) Blueprint model of care to support vaccine hubs: for people experiencing homelessness, St Vincent's Hospital Sydney, <u>https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/action/downloadSupplement?doi=10.1</u> 002%2Fhpja.885&file=hpja885-sup-0001-supinfo.pdf.
- Tasmanian Department of Treasury and Finance. (2020). 2020-21 Budget Paper No. 2 Volume 1. <u>https://www.treasury.tas.</u> gov.au/Documents/2020-21-Budget-Paper-No-2-Volume-1.pdf
- Thorndike, A. L., Yetman, H. E., Thorndike, A. N., Jeffrys, M. and Rowe, M. (2022) 'Unmet health needs and barriers to health care among people experiencing homelessness in San Francisco's Mission District: a qualitative study', *BioMed Central Public Health*, vol. 22, no. 1: 1–8, <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-022-13499-w</u>.
- Tsai, J. (2018) 'Lifetime and 1-year prevalence of homelessness in the US population: results from the National Epidemiologic Survey on Alcohol and Related Conditions, III', *Journal of Public Health*, vol. 40, no. 1: 65–74, <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/pubmed/fdx034</u>.

- Vallesi, S., Tuson, M., Davies, A. and Wood, L. (2021) 'Multimorbidity among people experiencing homelessness: insights from primary care data', International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health, vol. 18, no. 12, <u>https:// doi.org/10.3390/ijerph18126498</u>.
- Victorian Government (2018) Victoria's homelessness and rough sleeping action plan, State of Victoria, Department of Health and Human Services, accessed 31 July 2024, <u>https://www.dffh.vic.gov.au/sites/default/files/ documents/202311/Rough%20Sleeping%20Action%20Plan\_20180207.pdf</u>.
- Victorian Healthcare Association (2022) Evaluation report: High Risk Accommodation Response program 2020–21, accessed 27 July 2024, <u>https://www.vha.org.au/news-item/12077/evaluation-report-high-risk-accommodation-response-program-2020-21</u>.
- Victorian Healthcare Association (2024) Supporting the High Risk Accommodation Response program, accessed 29 June 2024, <u>https://www.vha.org.au/about/projects/high-risk-accommodation-response-community-of-practice/</u>.
- Victorian State Government (2021) 'Pop-up vaccination site for people experiencing homelessness' [media release], 22 July 2021, <u>https://content.premier.vic.gov.au/sites/default/files/2021-07/210722%20-%20Pop-Up%20</u> Vaccination%20Site%20For%20People%20Experiencing%20Homelessness\_0.pdf.
- VincentCare Victoria (2024) Ozanam House accommodation and Homelessness Resource Centre, accessed 31 July 2024, <a href="https://vincentcare.org.au/our-services/ozanam-house">https://vincentcare.org.au/our-services/ozanam-house</a>.
- Wang, C.Y., Palma, M.L., Haley, C., Watts, J. and Hinami, K. (2021) 'Rapid creation of a multiagency alternate care site for COVID-19–positive individuals experiencing homelessness', *American Journal of Public Health*, vol. 111, no. 7: 1227–30.
- Weiss, D. J., Boyhan, T. F., Connell, M., Alene, K. A., Dzianach, P. A., Symons, T. L., Vargas-Ruiz, C. A., Gething, P. W. and Cameron, E. (2023) 'Impacts on human movement in Australian cities related to the COVID-19 pandemic', *Tropical Medicine and Infectious Disease*, vol. 8, no. 7: 363, <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/tropicalmed8070363</u>.
- Wolf, J. and Hrast, M. F. (2023) 'Homelessness and health through the lens of social quality', in J. Bretherton and N. Pleace (Eds.), The Routledge Handbook of Homelessness, Routledge, London, <u>https://doi.org/10.4324/9781351113113-23</u>.
- World Health Organization (2024). Defining essential public health functions and services to strengthen national workforce capacity, WHO, Geneva, <u>https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/9789240091436</u>
- Youth Projects (2024) The Living Room, Youth Projects, accessed 31 July 2024, <a href="https://www.youthprojects.org.au/the-living-room">https://www.youthprojects.org.au/the-living-room</a>.
- Zufferey, C., Skovdal, M., Gjødsbøl, I. M. and Jervelund, S. S. (2022) 'Caring for people experiencing homelessness in times of crisis: realities of essential service providers during the COVID-19 pandemic in Copenhagen, Denmark', *International Journal of Disaster Risk Reduction*, vol. 79, no. 1, doi:10.1016/j.ijdrr.2022.103157.

# Appendix 1: Interview guide: Peak agencies and homelessness services

Note: The topic guide covers all areas that will be covered in the interview. It provides sufficient structure to ensure that all areas are covered with consistency, but will be applied flexibly so that the interview participant can raise topics to discuss of their volition. Follow-up and probing questions will be posed as appropriate. The nature of the follow-up and probing questions will be consistent with the questions and topics below.

#### Introduction:

- Explain the nature and purpose of interview.
- Public health agencies for the purposes of this project includes Department of Health, other agencies contracted by the Department to deliver health services and NGOs who provide health services.
- When we discuss COVID-19, we are primarily speaking of the period encompassing the lockdown responses. Acknowledge that COVID-19 has had impacts outside of this period, which will be the focus of later questions.
- Provide time and information so that participants understand all information outlined in the participant information sheet.
- When participant is fully informed, ask participant to provide informed consent (by signing consent form).

#### Participant details:

Job title/role, and length of time in position/organisation, length of time in govt/homelessness industry.

#### Questions

**Overall project question—don't read during interview:** What were the barriers and enablers in the delivery of public health responses to people experiencing homelessness during the COVID-19 emergency?

- 1. Before the pandemic, what engagement, if any, did your organisation have with public health agencies/services?
  - What was the extent of this engagement?
  - How effective was this engagement?
  - Had you identified the need for further engagement or collaboration?
- 2. Before the pandemic, are you aware of collaborations/engagement between your member organisations and public health agencies/services?
  - To the extent you are aware, what were members' views on this engagement?
  - Had members identified the need for further engagement or collaboration?
- 3. With the arrival of the COVID-19 pandemic, did engagement/interaction with public health agencies increase?
  - If so, how was this increased engagement/interaction initiated?
  - Were there any barriers in establishing this increased interaction?

- 4. For the period encompassing the lockdown period of the COVID-19 pandemic:
  - What public health agencies/services were you interacting with most closely with?
  - What was the nature of the interaction/engagement (i.e. lockdown/'stay-at-home' orders, access to testing, requirements for isolation/social distancing, vaccination)?
- 5. For the period encompassing the lockdown period of the COVID-19 pandemic, what are some of the key 'wins' or achievements or outcomes of your work with public health agencies?
- 6. For the period encompassing the lockdown period of the COVID-19 pandemic, what blockages/issues did you experience in working with public health agencies?

**Overall project question—don't read during interview:** What have the Australian public health and homelessness sectors learned about responses to homelessness from their increased collaboration?

- 7. What have you learned about public health agencies from your collaboration during the lockdown period of the COVID-19 pandemic?
- 8. To what extent has collaboration between public health and homelessness services continued post the lockdown period of the pandemic?
  - What was the extent of this engagement?
  - · How effective has this engagement been?
  - Had you identified the need for further engagement or collaboration?
- 9. What has been the ongoing impact (if any) of COVID-19 on the delivery of services to people experiencing homelessness (i.e. isolation, testing, staff impacts, provision of PPE in outbreaks)?

**Overall project question-don't read during interview:** What are the guiding principles to strengthen ongoing collaboration of public health agencies and specialist homelessness services?

- 10. What do you think ongoing engagement between public health agencies and specialist homelessness services should look like?
- 11. What do you think should be some of the guiding principles to strengthen ongoing collaboration of public health agencies and specialist homelessness services?
- 12. Follow up:
  - Any other data/evidence relevant to our research?

Appendix 2: Interview guide: Health, government agencies overseeing public health

Note: The topic guide covers all areas that will be covered in the interview. It provides sufficient structure to ensure that all areas are covered with consistency, but will be applied flexibly so that the interview participants can raise topics to discuss of their volition. Follow-up and probing questions will be posed as appropriate. The nature of the follow-up and probing questions will be consistent with the questions and topics below.

#### Introduction:

- Explain nature and purpose of interview.
- Public health agencies for the purposes of this project includes Department of Health, other agencies contracted by the Department to deliver health services and NGOs who provide health services.
- When we discuss COVID-19, we are primarily speaking of the period encompassing the lockdown responses. Acknowledge COVID-19 has had impacts outside of this period, which will be the focus of later questions.
- Provide time and information so that participants understand all information outlined in the participant information sheet.
- When participant is fully informed, ask participant to provide informed consent (by signing consent form).

#### Participant details:

· Job title/role, and length of time in position/organisation, length of time in govt/homelessness industry

#### Questions

**Overall project question**—don't read during interview: What were the barriers and enablers in the delivery of public health responses to people experiencing homelessness during the COVID-19 emergency?

- Before the pandemic, did your agency/service have interaction with housing/homelessness agencies and organisations?
- 2. With the arrival of the COVID-19 pandemic, did engagement/interaction with homelessness services increase?
  - If so, how was this increased engagement/interaction initiated?
  - Were there any barriers in establishing this increased interaction?
- 3. For the period encompassing the lockdown period of the COVID-19 pandemic: What was the nature of the interaction/engagement with homeless services (i.e. lockdown/'stay-at-home' orders, access to testing, requirements for isolation/social distancing, vaccination)?
- 4. For the period encompassing the lockdown period of the COVID-19 pandemic, what were some of the key 'wins' or achievements or outcomes of your work with homelessness services?

5. For the period encompassing the lockdown period of the COVID-19 pandemic, what blockages/issues did you experience in working with homelessness services?

**Overall project question-don't read during interview:** What have the Australian public health and homelessness sectors learned about responses to homelessness from their increased collaboration?

- 6. What have you learned about homelessness/homelessness services from your collaboration during the lockdown period of the COVID-19 pandemic?
- 7. To what extent has collaboration between public health and homelessness services continued post the lockdown period of the pandemic?
  - What was the extent of this engagement?
  - How effective has this engagement been?
  - Had you identified the need for further engagement or collaboration?

**Overall project question-don't read during interview:** What are the guiding principles to strengthen ongoing collaboration of public health agencies and specialist homelessness services?

- 8. What do you think ongoing engagement between public health agencies and specialist homelessness services should look like?
- 9. What do you think should be some of the guiding principles to strengthen ongoing collaboration of public health agencies and specialist homelessness services?
- 10. Follow up:
  - Any other data/evidence relevant to our research?

Appendix 3: Focus group interview guide: Specialist homelessness services

Note: The topic guide covers all areas that will be covered in the interview. It provides sufficient structure to ensure that all areas are covered with consistency, but will be applied flexibly so that the interview participant can raise topics to discuss of their volition. Follow-up and probing questions will be posed as appropriate. The nature of the follow-up and probing questions will be consistent with the questions and topics below.

#### Introduction:

- Explain the nature and purpose of the interview.
- Public health agencies for the purposes of this project includes Department of Health, other agencies contracted by the Department to deliver health services, and NGOs who provide health services.
- When we discuss COVID-19, we are primarily speaking of the period encompassing the lockdown responses. Acknowledge that COVID-19 has had impacts outside of this period, which will be the focus of later questions.
- Provide time and information so that participants understand all information outlined in the participant information sheet.
- When participant is fully informed, ask participant to provide informed consent (by signing consent form).

#### Participant details:

Job title/role, and length of time in position/organisation, length of time in govt/homelessness industry.

#### Questions

**Overall project question—don't read during interview:** What were the barriers and enablers in the delivery of public health responses to people experiencing homelessness during the COVID-19 emergency?

- 1. Before the pandemic, what engagement, if any, did your organisation have with public health agencies/ services?
  - What was the extent of this engagement?
  - How effective was this engagement?
  - Had you identified the need for further engagement or collaboration?
- 2. With the arrival of the COVID-19 pandemic, did engagement/interaction with public health agencies increase?
  - If so, how was this increased engagement/interaction initiated?
  - Were there any barriers in establishing this increased interaction?

- 3. For the period encompassing the lockdown period of the COVID-19 pandemic:
  - What public health agencies/services were you interacting with most closely with?
  - What was the nature of the interaction/engagement (i.e. lockdown/'stay-at-home' orders, access to testing, requirements for isolation/social distancing, vaccination)?
- 4. For the period encompassing the lockdown period of the COVID-19 pandemic, what were some of the key 'wins' or achievements or outcomes of your work with public health agencies?
- 5. For the period encompassing the lockdown period of the COVID-19 pandemic, what blockages/issues did you experience in working with public health agencies?

**Overall project question—don't read during interview:** What have the Australian public health and homelessness sectors learned about responses to homelessness from their increased collaboration?

- 6. What have you learned about public health agencies from your collaboration during the lockdown period of the COVID-19 pandemic?
- 7. To what extent has collaboration between public health and homelessness services continued post the lockdown period of the pandemic?
  - What was the extent of this engagement?
  - · How effective has this engagement been?
  - Had you identified the need for further engagement or collaboration?
- 8. What has been the ongoing impact (if any) of COVID-19 on the delivery of services to people experiencing homelessness (i.e. isolation, testing, staff impacts, provision of PPE in outbreaks)?

**Overall project question—don't read during interview:** What are the guiding principles to strengthen ongoing collaboration of public health agencies and specialist homelessness services?

- 9. What do you think ongoing engagement between public health agencies and specialist homelessness services should look like?
- 10. What do you think should be some of the guiding principles to strengthen ongoing collaboration of public health agencies and specialist homelessness services?
- 11. Follow up:
  - Any other data/evidence relevant to our research?



## Australian Housing and Urban Research Institute

Level 12, 460 Bourke Street Melbourne VIC 3000 Australia +61 3 9660 2300 information@ahuri.edu.au ahuri.edu.au & twitter.com/AHURI\_Research f facebook.com/AHURI.AUS Australian Housing and Urban Research Institute